Copyright is owned by the Author of the thesis. Permission is given for a copy to be downloaded by an individual for the purpose of research and private study only. The thesis may not be reproduced elsewhere without the permission of the Author.

The Impact of Endometriosis on Female Athletes' Lives and Wellbeing: A Qualitative
Study

Kirstie Klingenberg

A thesis presented in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Psychology

At Massey University, Auckland, Aotearoa/New Zealand

2022

Abstract

Endometriosis is a disease characterised by chronic pelvic pain and has a prevalence of around 8% in athletes. This study aimed to explore the experiences of athletes with endometriosis and the impact on their lives. Endometriosis is known to be incredibly burdensome for women, but this has not yet been explored specifically in athletes. Nine (9) women with a surgical diagnosis of endometriosis participated in semi-structured interviews, which were recorded and transcribed. Critical realism and feminist theory informed the approach. This data was analysed using reflexive thematic analysis, and four themes were developed. Firstly, Theme One: "A Cloud Over You" The Burden of Endometriosis, details the burden of endometriosis on athletes and how chronic pain impacted almost every area of their lives, including training, performance, and mental health. Theme Two: "How was your Holiday?" Experiences of Invalidation and Minimisation describes the attitudes and lack of empathy that participants were subjected to from healthcare practitioners (HCP), their coaches and support staff, and for some, their social supports. Theme Three: Recognising "Maybe This Isn't Normal" Advocacy and Overcoming evaluates the time when each participant realised in some way that what they were experiencing was not normal, which caused them to seek more help. This theme also details the self-advocacy required to achieve substantial change. Finally, Theme Four: "Thank God I've Got an Answer" Misdiagnoses, Diagnoses and Treatments, describes the difficulties participants experienced in seeking help. This study illustrates not only the need for future research on athletes with endometriosis, but also for improved attitudes and awareness for those working with athletes.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I want to extend my deepest thanks to Dr Andrea LaMarre, my supervisor for this thesis. You have been generous in your time and feedback and inspired my creativity. You made the effort to help me to learn and grow from this experience, not just as a researcher, but as a person, and have taught me more than I ever could have expected, so, thank you.

Further, I want to extend a special thanks to Dr Kendra Marston. Thank you for providing your time, direction, encouragement, and feedback to help me produce a piece of work that I am incredibly proud of.

Next, I want to thank my husband and family for unwavering patience with this thesis. You have been more supportive than I could have ever asked for. You have helped me prioritise, not only the completion of this project, but allowed me to pour my heart into it, for which, I am forever grateful.

Lastly, I would like to thank the nine participants. Thank you for giving your time so generously to share some of your deepest, most personal, and challenging experiences with me. You were strong and brave in sharing your journeys and I am incredibly grateful and humbled.

"Physical pain has no voice,

but when it,

at last,

finds a voice,

it begins to tell a story"

(Scarry, 1987, p. 3)

Table of Contents

Abstract	2
Acknowledgements	3
Chapter One: Introduction	7
Chapter Two: Literature Review	10
History	10
Physical Symptoms	11
Prevalence	11
Diagnostic Delay	
Healthcare Practitioners (HCP)	14
Treatment	14
Athlete Experiences of Pain	19
Mental Health	21
Perceptions of Pain	24
Psychosocial Burdens	26
Social Support	28
Employment	29
Sleep	31
Conclusion	33
Chapter Three: Methods	34

Procedure
Ethics
Methodology
Analysis45
Reflexivity47
Chapter Four: Findings 50
Theme One: "A Cloud Over You" The Burden of Endometriosis
Subtheme One: "Somebody Twisted A Knife In Me" The Pain of Endometriosis
Subtheme Two: "It really really broke me": Impacts of Endometriosis on Mental Health 59
Theme One Conclusion
Theme Two: "How Was Your Holiday?" Experiences of Invalidation and Minimisation 64
Subtheme One: "Maybe I'm Making It All Up: Conflicts Between Embodied Experiences
and Expertise64
Subtheme Two: "I was exemplified because I pushed through" Influences of Coaches and
Support Staff71
Subtheme Three: "You Just Need To Relax" Invalidation and Minimising From Friends and
Family
Theme Two Conclusion:
Theme Three: Recognising "Maybe This Isn't Normal" Advocacy and Overcoming Barriers 78
Subtheme One: "It Became Really Bad" How Invalidation Delayed Diagnosis
Subtheme Two: "You Had To Be Your Own Doctor" Self Advocacy

Subtheme Three: "The First One That Actually Believes Me" How One Person N	1ade a
Difference	85
Theme Three Conclusion	87
Theme Four: "Thank God I've got an answer" Misdiagnoses and Treatments	88
Subtheme One: "Just deal with it" Poor Options, Lack of Accessibility and Misdi	iagnoses 88
Subtheme Two: "Thank God I've got an answer" The Impacts of Surgery	93
Theme Four Conclusion	101
Conclusion of Findings Chapter	102
Chapter Five: Conclusion	106
Implications	106
Strengths and Limitations	109
Conclusion	111
References	114
Appendices	146
Appendix A: Advertisements	146
Appendix B: Consent and Transcript Release Form	148
Appendix C: Information Sheet	149
Appendix D: Interview Guide	152
Appendix E: Ethical Approval Letter	154

Chapter One: Introduction

This chapter gives a broad overview of endometriosis before concluding with the aims and objectives of this project. Endometriosis is a debilitating condition that affects one in nine people with uteruses¹of reproductive age and about 8% of New Zealand's professional athletes (Heather et al., 2020). Although most research focuses on women, endometriosis affects all genders, including, in rare cases, men (Jabr & Mani, 2014). In this study, I will refer to people living with endometriosis as 'female' or 'women', as all my participants in the research study were women.

Endometriosis is medically defined as the existence of functioning stroma (connective tissue) and glands growing outside the endometrium-the lining of the uterus (Chopra, 2020). Endometriosis is often found on the fallopian tubes, bowel and surrounding areas, but it can also occur elsewhere in the body, even in the diaphragm or brain (Chopra, 2020). Even though endometriosis is a relatively common condition, it is under-reported, under-researched and under-diagnosed (Gao et al., 2006). Although benign, this estrogen-dependent inflammatory disease can cause chronic pelvic pain (CPP), multiple surgeries and infertility (Giudice & Kao, 2004; Sourial et al., 2014).

These physical symptoms additionally have a negative psychosocial impact on sufferers. Women with endometriosis have expressed feelings of shame, fear, depression and an overall burden (Young et al., 2019). Unfortunately, due to social stigma, women often stay silent on these issues, and many believe that this kind of suffering is an expected norm or just part of being a woman (Matías-González et al., 2021). Endometriosis has received more research attention in recent years, and increasingly, researchers have begun to conduct qualitative studies

7

¹ All participants identified as cisgender women

to investigate the psychosocial impacts of the disease. Many researchers recognise how endometriosis impacts jobs, relationships, well-being, and quality of life (Gao et al., 2006; Moradi et al., 2014). However, research on athletes with this condition is rare. Currently only one case study specifically about an athlete with endometriosis exists from 2007 and no studies have contributed to this field since (Jones et al., 2007).

As endometriosis affects 8% or possibly more athletes (Heather et al., 2020), research is warranted on how this impacts their lives and sport. It is hoped that this project will identify how athletes are affected, identify areas for further research, and highlight implications for elite sporting bodies. Accordingly, this research aims to explore female athletes' experiences of living with endometriosis, focusing on the effects of endometriosis on their lives, wellbeing, and the impacts on their sport. It aims to contribute to understanding of the significant challenges that may be experienced by athletes with endometriosis. Existing research on the burden of endometriosis and the stress that sport can create supports the hypothesis that athletes with endometriosis may experience significant challenges. Endometriosis may affect critical parts of sport like relationships with staff and coaches, mental health, peak performance, training and even identity and self-worth. I hope that by partaking in my research and being given a platform to share their stories with the research world, participants have felt listened to.

Aims & Objectives

The overarching research question is: how does endometriosis impact the lives and wellbeing of female athletes? The research aims and objectives of this project are:

1. To understand the symptoms, journey to diagnosis, and treatment experiences of female athletes with endometriosis.

- 2. To understand the impact of endometriosis on sporting lives, including selection and relationships.
- 3. To evaluate the effects of endometriosis on female athletes' wellbeing, mental health, and future aspirations.

This chapter has outlined the aims and objectives of the research project. Next, Chapter Two provides a review of existing literature, describing the history of endometriosis, the symptoms, prevalence, and possible cause. Following this, Chapter Three covers methods and methodology. The findings and discussion are then presented in Chapter Four before, finally, strengths, limitations and recommendations are provided in Chapter Five.

Chapter Two: Literature Review

This chapter aims to outline the current research on how endometriosis effects athletes. As only one study was identified on this topic specifically, my review covers broader areas of how endometriosis affects the lives of women in general and covers the effects of pain on athletes. In this review, I weave together these research bodies to understand how endometriosis may affect female athletes.

Firstly, I cover the history, symptoms, prevalence, and aetiology of endometriosis before investigating diagnosis, related delays, and some treatments. Following this, I explore the toll and burden that endometriosis takes on women and the related impacts on functions like sleep and employment. I then consider how social support can be a protective factor and a burden for those with endometriosis. Finally, I provide a summary of this review and research directions.

History

The key symptom of endometriosis, chronic pelvic pain (CPP), has been observed in women in medical settings for over 4,000 years; however, endometriosis was not diagnosed medically until 1860 by Karl von Rokitansky (Chopra, 2020). CPP has been observed through the ages and, for centuries, was viewed as a consequence of things like promiscuity, weakness or even madness (Nezhat et al., 2011). Due to these views, hysteria was a common diagnosis (Brosens & Benagiano, 2011). Despite being heavily discredited, hysteria still significantly influenced attitudes about women throughout the 20th century when women's medical experiences were trivialised (Nezhat et al., 2011). For example, Reese et al. (1996) noted that over half of women with CPP were found to have no biological cause for their pain and, without a diagnosis, were again viewed as hysterical or mentally unstable. Despite recent leaps in scientific research, this notion of hysteria still lingers to this day (Chopra, 2020).

Physical Symptoms

The most common symptom of endometriosis is CPP, which can be debilitating (Jones et al., 2007). Pain is often accompanied by heavy bleeding, painful periods (dysmenorrhea), painful bowel movements or constipation (dyschezia), pain during or after sex (dyspareunia), a burning sensation when urinating (dysuria), fatigue, and infertility (Bulletti et al., 2010). A key symptom often missed in the literature is known colloquially as 'endo belly,' which is severe bloating or gastrointestinal issues (Ek et al., 2015). Symptoms, however, are not indicative of the severity of the disease. Some with only mild endometriosis may experience severe pain, and those with extensive lesions may be asymptomatic (Denny & Mann, 2007).

Prevalence

In recent years, clinical studies have shown that endometriosis affects at least one in ten women of reproductive age, which makes it one of the most common diagnoses in women with pelvic pain (Viganò et al., 2004). However, research suggests that endometriosis may be significantly more common than is currently recognised (Peterson et al., 2013). In terms of the prevalence of endometriosis in athletes, there is little research available. However, Heather et al. (2020) recently found that 8% of New Zealand elite athlete participants had a diagnosis of endometriosis. Considering that athletes spend their careers trying to minimise and overcome pain and have a higher pain tolerance than non-athletes, this could mean that endometriosis is under-reported or under-diagnosed in athletes as well (Pettersen et al., 2020).

Aetiology

Endometriosis has been described as an enigma, as the exact cause is unknown (Valle & Sciarra, 2003). There are, however, some known risk factors. Firstly, although no specific genes have been identified, the risk of endometriosis is three to seven times higher in women with a

first-degree relative with endometriosis (Nouri et al., 2010). Secondly, having a short cycle length and early age of menarche are risk factors (Shafrir et al., 2018). Various speculations have been made about the influence of lifestyle and nutrition, but no firm conclusions have been drawn, except that exercise can reduce risk, and smoking and alcohol increase risk (Chopra, 2020; Farland et al., 2017; Missmer et al., 2010). Lastly, although exercise has been suggested as a protective factor, leanness has been identified as a risk factor for endometriosis (Farland et al., 2017). As athletes are leaner than the general population yet partake in exercise (Riewald, 2008), these factors could potentially contradict one another. However, most studies exploring the impact of exercise have studied moderate exercise. Because of this, it is yet to be established whether higher loads of exercise, such as that required in professional sport, is still a protective factor or whether it has a different effect.

Diagnosis

As previously noted, the history of diagnosing women as hysterical instead of having a biological problem still has an effect today, impacting delays to diagnosis and misdiagnoses for women with endometriosis. Diagnosing endometriosis is a complex and expensive task (Agarwal et al., 2019) Not only are symptom-only diagnoses unreliable due to endometriosis having many shared symptoms with other diseases and symptoms being masked due to contraception, but endometriosis also cannot be found via blood tests or most types of scans (Chopra, 2020). The gold standard for diagnosis is the analysis of a tissue biopsy performed during laparoscopic surgery (Bazot & Daraï, 2017). However, surgery is not always effective, and many with endometriosis continue to suffer following surgery or even require multiple surgeries.

Surgery is an expensive and time-consuming exercise that athletes may be unable to afford financially. They may also struggle to take time off from training and competition to

pursue a diagnosis. Recovery times from surgery are not reported in the literature, but likely vary widely depending on the invasiveness and extent of the surgery. This may also create uncertainty for athletes about whether they wish to commit to surgery.

The hesitancy of healthcare practitioners and patients to choose surgery, combined with the issue that other diseases can cause similar symptoms, contributes to misdiagnoses of endometriosis. Irritable bowel syndrome, interstitial cystitis, pelvic inflammatory disease and fibromyalgia are some of the typical incorrect diagnoses (Bulletti et al., 2010). Young et al. (2020) found that women had to advocate for themselves strongly and 'be their own doctor' just to be taken seriously and ensure a correct diagnosis (Young et al., 2020). Before this, the same researchers examined clinicians' language with women and endometriosis. They found that they were constructed as hysterical if they did not present with a simple diagnosis (Young et al., 2019). Despite empirical evidence that endometriosis is a biological disease, health systems continue to be influenced by old-fashioned and outdated notions of hysteria. Women with endometriosis are often treated as though their suffering is a psychological issue rather than a physical one and suffer long waits for information. In contrast, their well-being and function, and psychological health are affected.

Diagnostic Delay

To further complicate the experiences of women with endometriosis, there are many misconceptions surrounding women's pain. These misinformed ideas can contribute to a delay in diagnosis, or a misdiagnosis, so much so that endometriosis is often labelled the missed disease (Overton & Park, 2010). Research in the 1990s showed that medical professionals dismissed or trivialised women's symptoms and that women waited on average 7-10 years to receive a diagnosis (Hadfield et al., 1996). Unfortunately, more recent research shows that the average

delay until diagnosis is still 7-8 years, and in this time, women see, on average, seven physicians while experiencing unbearable physical and emotional stress (Chopra, 2020). When women are finally diagnosed, some report feeling relief, hope, a sense of community, and feeling seen (Fernley, 2021).

Healthcare Practitioners (HCP)

In a discourse analysis of interviews with general practitioners and gynaecologists, Young et al. (2019) and Krebs and Schoenbauer (2020) observed that clinicians endorsed a biological model of medicine as having the authority of knowledge on women and their experiences. Women were constructed, in line with historical narratives, as hysterical, especially women who were perceived as difficult or with whom treatments were less effective. The clinician's expertise being used to dismiss the patient's experience is identified in other research as invalidation (Bontempo, 2021a, 2021b; Kool et al., 2013; Witkowski, 2017). Feelings of invalidation can lead to relationship breakdown between clinician and patient as sufferers feel as though they are not being taken seriously. In addition, this lack of support can tangibly affect patients in that it can contribute to delays in the diagnosis and treatment of endometriosis (Kundu et al., 2015). Other research has shown that women had limited faith in healthcare practitioners and had to battle to get a diagnosis and the care they deserved (Grogan et al., 2018).

In contrast, Fernley (2021) highlighted the influence of 'that one doctor' who finally helped patients to receive care. The study evaluated online accounts of eighty-nine women with endometriosis who completed a qualitative thematic analysis of online autobiographical accounts. Fernley (2021) found that women endured long, emotional, and painful journeys to receive a diagnosis and noted how one doctor made them feel heard, speaking of the sense of

relief with their diagnosis and transforming their experience. For participants, this experience of being believed made them feel supported.

Treatment

Regarding treatment, some evidence-based options include pharmaceutical medications, surgery, and lifestyle factors. However, despite decades of research on endometriosis, many practitioners still advise women to pursue outdated treatments (Nezhat et al., 2011). One of these 'treatments' is pregnancy, which was offered as a treatment over 4,000 years ago (Chopra, 2020). In the 1920s, Sampson (1922) observed reduced endometriosis symptoms during pregnancy, and others declared that pregnancy was a cure (Beecham, 1949). In addition, the prevalence of women with endometriosis without children appeared to support this theory (Meigs, 1922). However, it was soon recognised that the relief some experienced during pregnancy was short-lived (Ueda et al., 2010). Despite efforts to 'debunk' this claim academically, the notion took hold in the medical community, and pregnancy continues to be suggested as a cure by modern doctors (Alimdjanovna, 2021; Vercellini, 2015).

These ancient treatments and cures stem from myths about endometriosis, such as it being a career women's disease that could be solved by having children or that women are just being hysterical (Chopra, 2020). In reality, women of any vocation, including sport, may have endometriosis, a biological disease without a cure (Molloy, 2005). The continued promotion of outdated treatments suggests that myths are perpetuated by outdated misogynistic views, which contributes to the long, painful journeys that women with endometriosis experience (Chopra, 2020). Throughout history, healthcare practitioners (HCP) have connected endometriosis to women departing from social norms and expectations of being a woman, such as motherhood and marriage (Jones, 2015). For many, endometriosis is considered not only a physical problem

but a "cultural construction that informs beliefs about the relationship between women's reproductive anatomy and their social roles" (Jones, 2015, p. 1083). Modern and effective treatments include pharmaceutical medications for pain relief and the prevention of menstruation, surgery, and diet, which are explored next (Chopra, 2020; Denny & Mann, 2007; Molloy, 2005).

As endometriosis is without a cure or long-term treatment, women often have no choice but to use pharmaceutical medications to manage pain. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medications, analgesics like paracetamol, derivatives of codeine or opiates, or hormonal drugs are common (Denny & Mann, 2007). Unfortunately, these drugs have detrimental side effects, including addiction to some medications. In a recent study, Chiuve et al. (2021) worryingly found that women with endometriosis were at four times more risk of chronic opioid use than women without endometriosis. The reliance on medication for treatment may present a particular challenge for athletes, who are strictly limited in the medication they are allowed to take (WADA, 2021a). In elite-level sports, WADA (World Anti-Doping Agency) strictly rules that no medication may be used if it has performance-enhancing effects. This means that athletes who suffer from endometriosis either cannot use any of the more potent pain killers or would have to apply to WADA for a TUE (therapeutic use exemption), which may or may not be granted depending on their circumstances (WADA, 2021b).

Additionally, it is pertinent to note that this issue may intersect with diagnostic troubles, whereby being granted a TUE is impeded by a lack of diagnostic clarity prior to having surgery. For many, using an intrauterine device (IUD) or contraceptive pill helps reduce menstrual symptoms and, in some cases, dampens new growth of endometriosis (Xu et al., 2021).

However, for some, the side effects of weight gain, acne, and mood swings mean choosing between the pain of endometriosis and enduring these unwanted effects (Chopra, 2020).

As mentioned earlier, for a correct diagnosis, surgery is necessary. During this surgery, if endometriosis is found, it is often treated during the same surgery (Molloy, 2005). Although common, ablation (lasering of endometriosis tissue) does not always provide relief for patients (Wright et al., 2005). Complete excision (physical removal) of endometriosis is the gold standard treatment, and recipients see more considerable reductions in pain and less return of growth (Healey et al., 2010). Excision surgery can also help to reduce work absences and performance losses and improve quality of life (Wullschleger et al., 2015). There is currently no research on the effectiveness of surgery on athletes with endometriosis; however, considering that surgery can have such positive effects in women generally, female athletes would likely experience similar improvements or relief after receiving surgery. However, Sourial et al. (2014) note that surgery does not provide universal relief. It is not fully known precisely why this is, but one theory is central sensitisation (He et al., 2010). Central sensitisation occurs when chronic pain has caused the descending pain pathways of the brain to be deeply reinforced over time (He et al., 2010). In simple terms, this creates a neural path where the brain has sent the pain signal so many times that even when the problem causing the pain has ceased, the pain continues. This means that even when the endometriosis is removed, this pathway remains in place and long outlives its usefulness. Considering that pain reduces performance (Martins et al., 2014), it could be devastating for an athlete to have surgery in the hope that their pain would decrease, only to find that their pain returns.

Receiving a correct diagnosis can give women with endometriosis a strong sense of relief (Denny, 2004). It may seem strange that upon being informed about having a life-long, incurable

disease, women feel relieved but having CPP without a known cause can be a psychologically challenging experience (Denny, 2004). Having the knowledge that there is something physically wrong, as opposed to the alternative of symptoms being seen as normal or trivial or being 'crazy' has been reported to be a relief, and a sense of validation can occur (Cole et al., 2021; Culley et al., 2013). Following these long and painful journeys to diagnosis and once finally receiving one, women can be met with feelings of relief. During these delays, Grogan et al. (2018) found that most women, within their sample of thirty-four women did not receive an accurate diagnosis immediately and waited for times between four months and 25 years for their diagnosis. Participants relayed the dismissal and invalidation described earlier from healthcare practitioners (HCP), and many said they felt frustrated, hopeless, or alone during the wait. Once they finally received a diagnosis, Grogan et al. (2018) observed that participants acknowledged a sense of relief. While relief may seem strange when being diagnosed with a lifelong, painful, and incurable disease, this feeling has been noted in other settings. When interviewing 28 women with a diagnosis of endometriosis, Ballard et al. (2006) found that women benefited from receiving their diagnosis as it provided validation and reassurance that the symptoms were not related to cancer and gave participants language to be able to communicate about their ailment. Overall, having surgery and navigating the issues around surgery can be an added burden.

Burden

Myths, misdiagnoses, expensive and time-consuming treatments, diagnostic delays, and most certainly pain unsurprisingly create a significant burden on the quality of life (QoL) of women with endometriosis (Moradi et al., 2014). These difficulties take a toll on relationships with HCP, family, friends, and partners. When doctors trivialise women, it is no surprise that the family and friends of women with endometriosis often under-estimate the effects. A study by

Facchin et al. (2018) found that friends and family often mistook women's suffering as simply being in a bad mood. Feeling misunderstood not only by doctors but by the people you trust can make coping with endometriosis harder (Grogan et al., 2018). Athletes may find that their coaches, staff or even teammates misunderstand or minimise their condition in sport. This could create barriers between athletes.

Considering that most sports staff are male (Clarke et al., 2021) and that female athletes already feel uncomfortable talking about things like their menstrual cycle with staff (Findlay et al., 2020), athletes could be even less willing to discuss menstrual dysfunctions or pain.

Additionally, athletes can heavily rely on their significant other for support (Kristiansen & Roberts, 2010); however, women with endometriosis often feel misunderstood even by their own partners (Moradi et al., 2014). Culley et al. (2013) found that pain during intercourse, fatigue, and infertility compounded with other symptoms and made women with endometriosis feel highly distressed. These issues could create additional stress for athletes who already have the pressure of training and competing on their shoulders. Athletes may feel there is nowhere to turn when those closest to them do not believe them.

Athlete Experiences of Pain

The single study identified in this literature search specifically about athletes with endometriosis was a case study on a female volleyball player who presented with lower abdominal and pelvic pain (Jones et al., 2007). The participant was an intercollegiate volleyball player who noted pain and increasing symptoms after the ball contacted her, which was followed up by a physical evaluation at the hospital emergency room. Even though this athlete had many of the critical symptoms of endometriosis, she was incorrectly diagnosed with a urinary problem. She was subsequently diagnosed correctly following specialist gynaecology care and receiving

laparoscopic surgery. The participant then returned to play and experienced a similar incident followed by a hospital visit.

While this case study is likely the first to highlight an athlete's experience with endometriosis, the study is constrained by limited detail on the methods used. Firstly, it is unclear how the information in the study was attained and whether an ethical approval process was completed. Secondly, this study claims that endometriosis rarely affects participation in sport and that partaking in sport increases episodes of endometriosis. Neither of these claims are currently evidenced by research. Thirdly, the study gives limited information regarding the experience of the athlete. The study states that the athlete withdrew from volleyball and gave up her scholarship. Still, it is unclear whether this was due to her experiences of endometriosis or due to other reasons.

As I did not identify any other studies specific to athletes with endometriosis in my search, I expanded the search to investigate how athletes are affected by pain, how this impacts their experiences, and how endometriosis affects the lives of women in general. Whilst injuries have a myriad of differences to a chronic, cyclical condition like endometriosis, some parallels regarding pain can be drawn, and unlike endometriosis, the impacts of injuries have been well investigated in sport. Athletes have been known to suffer physical effects, practical implications, and psychological consequences of injuries. Some physical impacts include reduced sporting performance (Hainline et al., 2017), biomechanical abnormalities or overuse causing further injuries (Igolnikov et al., 2018), and reduced training volume (Von Rosen et al., 2018). Practical implications include loss of funding and non-selection (Fruchart et al., 2020). Additionally, mental effects such as burnout (Cresswell & Eklund, 2006), mood disturbances such as tension, anger, depression, low self-esteem (Smith, 1996), even post-traumatic stress disorder or other

trauma-related mental disorders have been shown to occur as a consequence of injury in sport (Aron et al., 2019).

While the physical impacts of sports injuries have been well researched, the effects of endometriosis on the body of an athlete are unknown. It is likely, however, that the physical effects of pain from endometriosis could have similar effects to injury pain in terms of reduced performance. While elite and high-level athletes have been shown to have increased pain tolerance compared to non-athletes (Pettersen et al., 2020), pain has been shown to severely hamper performance on complex sporting tasks (Brewer et al., 1990). This may put athletes with endometriosis in technical sports at a higher risk of being physically impacted by their pain. Additionally, acute pain in one body area can reduce the performance ability of other body areas that are not in pain (Deschamps et al., 2014). This may mean that even though a person living with endometriosis is experiencing lower back pain, for example, other muscle groups could be impacted. This could potentially lead to performance decrements in athletes who have endometriosis. In terms of practical implications, injuries can lead to the non-selection of athletes for competitions or even being part of a team. In sport, as not selecting an athlete due to injury is judged to be an acceptable practice (Fruchart et al., 2020), it could be the case that if athletes fail to perform due to chronic pain from endometriosis, this could cause deselection; however, this is yet to be established in the literature. As non-selection often goes hand in hand with a loss of funding, this could have lasting implications for athletes.

Mental Health

As noted, injuries and chronic pain impact not only physical but mental health. Research has shown that athletes who experience multiple injuries are more likely to experience burnout (Grylls & Spittle, 2008). This may be because numerous injuries have cumulative effects. For

those with endometriosis with ongoing pain, cumulative stress from chronic pain could be a risk factor for burnout. In addition, mood disturbances such as tension, anger, depression and low self-esteem have been associated with athlete injuries (Smith, 1996). Not being able to participate due to the effects of injury can have devastating effects, causing athletes to feel devalued and worthless and can cause them to spiral into depression, eating disorders, or anxiety (Campbell et al., 2021). Injured athletes have also been shown to have lower self-esteem than other athletes (Smith & Milliner, 1994), and in some cases, the severity warrants clinical intervention (Leddy et al., 1994).

Recent qualitative research highlights these issues. Ross et al. (2020) used semi-structured interviews to investigate the experiences of injury of 13 young adults following a sport-related knee injury and analysed the data using inductive thematic analysis. The qualitative, open-ended nature of the research enabled the researchers to generate rich data about how athletes perceived their experiences. The researchers found that the experience of being injured negatively affected athletes: they did not feel they had adequate care, their decisions to continue in sport were affected, there were long-term effects on their well-being and that injury negatively affected their athletic identity.

Additionally, considering the potential mental health impacts of chronic pain may be particularly relevant both for athletes and those with endometriosis. Athletes with endometriosis could potentially be at greater risk of suicide. Professional sport is an occupational category identified in the USA as having one of the highest suicide rates (Timpka et al., 2021). Most athletes are also in the most high-risk age group for suicide (Peterson et al., 2018). Further, researchers in the UK have identified that around half of the 13,500 women they surveyed about

their experience with endometriosis had had suicidal thoughts (BBC, 2019). Given these worrying statistics, there is a need to understand how to support athletes with endometriosis.

Smith and Milliner (1994) explored the experiences of five athletes who survived suicide attempts and identified themes that may have contributed to their risk. These included factors like experiencing success before the injury, needing surgery as treatment, extended rehabilitation, and being deselected. These are all factors that athletes with endometriosis may experience because of CPP and having to engage in severe treatments like surgery. Many women with endometriosis have to take time off work, cancel social plans or even end relationships due to the debilitating impacts of CPP (Gao et al., 2006). While it has not been demonstrated in the literature, it is worth considering that this may similarly affect athletes, with implications on training, selection, funding, relationship, wellbeing, and many other areas.

These possibilities may also be present for athletes with endometriosis who may additionally experience impacts on their quality of life. They may need assistance with symptom management, information, resources and support from their staff and peers. However, while the temptation exists to draw assumptions from these studies, it is vital to acknowledge the nuanced differences between endometriosis and injury. Not only is the context of the pain markedly different, but also the effects of that pain on sport may be different for individuals and for broader contexts as injuries may present stable pain until healed, as opposed to the cyclic and incurable nature of endometriosis. In the same vein, there is the additional issue that injury research relies on the athlete first acknowledging the injury.

In sport, it is often implied that only mentally robust athletes would be competitive at the highest level, leaving no place for mental distress (Markser, 2011). Athletes with mental illness have been considered 'failures in the system' and have been kept out of public view, and

consequently, little academic research has taken place in this field (Markser, 2011). However, recently, research has found that the prevalence of mental disorders is similar in athletes to their peers (Beable et al., 2017; Xanthopoulos et al., 2020). Xanthopoulos et al. (2020) found that athletes experience similar mental health concerns to peers, such as depression, anxiety, suicidal ideation, substance abuse, and eating disorders. They also observed that athletes had additional pressures of managing high external pressures and expectations and aiming for optimal performance. In addition, the loss of personal autonomy from such an intense focus on sport can be an additional risk factor for mental health issues (Cresswell & Eklund, 2007).

Beable et al. (2017) used the Centre for Epidemiological Studies Depression Scale—Revised (CESD-R) to measure symptoms of depression in 187 New Zealand female athletes and found depressive symptoms to be prevalent. Beable et al. (2017) also found, using the Daily Hassles Questionnaire (DHQ), that individual stressors were more severe and frequent in athletes than in the general population. While the DHQ does not include pain directly, other research has identified pain as a daily stressor (Hannibal & Bishop, 2014). In addition, many factors measured on the DHQ could be relevant to pain, such as 'not getting enough sleep', 'troubling thoughts about the future' and 'trouble relaxing'. Considering that daily hassles, which are common among athletes, can cause chronic stress and that daily stressors have also been shown to exacerbate symptoms of other chronic health conditions (Piazza et al., 2013), it is likely that the burden of endometriosis could compound the already present daily hassles in athlete participants.

Perceptions of Pain

The culture in many sports reduces the likelihood that athletes will open up about their injuries and suffering. Qualitative researchers have investigated attitudes in sports and found common themes of nondisclosure of pain or related suffering, which prevented athletes from

sharing about their injuries (Cresswell & Eklund, 2006; Gustafsson et al., 2011). Due to these attitudes, athletes can go unnoticed and unsupported during their greatest psychological struggles post-injury (Gervis, Pickford, Hau, & Fruth, 2019). This may be partly due to the overarching view in sport that pain is perceived as a normal part of the sporting experience, and this perception can be a barrier to seeking help (Fawcett et al., 2020).

To highlight this, a recent study on Irish and Australian rowing athletes showed that athletes might not disclose an injury out of fear of being judged as weak. Wilson et al. (2021) studied the experiences of rowers with low back pain (LBP) and found that the athletes described a culture of 'hardiness' where they felt as though they needed always to perform, or be 'bulletproof'. Athletes described being in pain as a weakness, and this was often hidden due to these fears. The title of this study, "You're the best liar in the world," provided a summation of this culture, and the lengths athletes would go to hide their experiences. This environment that the athletes experienced meant they were afraid to be honest.

This nondisclosure phenomenon has also been observed outside of sport in populations of women with endometriosis (Culley et al., 2013). Gilmour et al. (2008) found, in their thematic analysis of interviews with eighteen women, that participants did not always inform employers of their endometriosis symptoms or diagnosis due to fears of being pressured to discontinue work and the difficulty of discussing a gender-specific diagnosis with male employers. Gilmour et al. (2008) also found that this culture of non-disclosure was likely due to negative past experiences of not being believed, being concerned that they would be seen as simply being emotional, being trivialised or receiving little sympathy when they did speak up. The authors found that many participants resorted to finding part-time or flexible work to better accommodate their own needs. While researchers have not explicitly explored whether this kind of concealment occurs

with athletes with endometriosis, considering that a culture of non-disclosure of pain persists in injured athletes and in women with endometriosis, athletes with endometriosis may also choose to keep their suffering to themselves.

Even though the psychological effects of injury have been well documented, supporting athletes through pain with injuries has largely focused on physical rather than psychological rehabilitation. This focus has been shown to prolong recovery rehabilitation (Campbell et al., 2021). Due to the effects of injury on mental health, Hainline et al. (2017) recommend holistic treatment that considers not only physiological but psychosocial influences. However, the reality in sport is that frameworks focusing on physical aspects continue to dominate (Wilson et al., 2021). As endometriosis also has many psychological implications, which are explored below, endometriosis may also suffer from the physical-only based frameworks that overshadow the sporting world.

Psychosocial Burdens

While there is limited research on athlete experiences of endometriosis in sport, there is a growing body of research that investigates women's experiences of endometriosis in general. In line with injuries in sport, the burden of endometriosis is not limited to the physical dysfunctions and symptoms of the disease. Still, it encompasses almost all spheres of life, including quality of life, employment, relationships both with partners and friends but also with healthcare practitioners (Cole et al., 2021; Fernley, 2021; Gao et al., 2006; Moradi et al., 2014) leading to impairments in global functioning (Carbone et al., 2021).

Health-Related Quality of Life

The burden of endometriosis has also been assessed with psychometric measures. Gao et al. (2006) and Charman, Bahram, Moosazade and Bahrami (2017) conducted literature reviews

of the Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQL) burden of endometriosis. Both reviews found that endometriosis had a strong impact on health-related quality of life when investigating areas such as daily activities depression, feelings of uncertainty, and anxiety. Endometriosis poses a significant burden on women and negatively affects all areas of women's HRQL. These findings illustrated how women were impacted by endometriosis not just physically but psychologically, socially, and relationally.

While these results were in line with the previous literature mentioned examining the burden of endometriosis on women, the authors acknowledged that the psychometrics used provided only a snapshot. The actual lived experience, the severity, the surrounding thoughts, or whether the last month was typical for them were not explored here. For example, the psychometrics use wording such as 'depressed', which may not account for those who experience other feelings such as being 'worried' or 'apprehensive'. Using the word 'depressed' may also suggest a severity of symptoms, as opposed to other wording such as 'sad', which may be framed as normative.

Additionally, this research uses frequency over the last four weeks as a quantitative measure for pain and compares scores between individuals. However, a qualitative study by Krebs and Schoenbauer (2020) illustrated the challenges in measuring pain by explaining that pain is influenced by many factors and is challenging to define. These issues create barriers to using quantitative measures to explore pain, as it is an embodied human experience. Both quantitative studies measured one point in time for women's lives but did not acknowledge this as a limitation. The experiences of women with endometriosis can change immensely day to day, week to week and month to month, and over the years, it can vary considerably too (Chopra, 2020). Additionally, the psychometric questions are negatively geared, using language like

'annoyed', difficult' and 'frustrated'. Some researchers believe that studies should also focus on adaptive functioning and post-traumatic growth and that this disease may have positive consequences to acknowledge (Andysz et al., 2018). While it can be helpful to use instruments to compare between groups, these screens can miss critical information and storytelling. This highlights the need for richer insights into lived experience to be explored.

Social Support

Social and societal supports for women with endometriosis include internet forums, therapists, healthcare practitioners and relationships (Missmer et al., 2021). In addition to relationships with partners, families and friends can be impacted bidirectionally by endometriosis, such that those with endometriosis benefit from support. Still, these relationships can be negatively affected by endometriosis.

Having a partner can improve quality of life, and women with endometriosis often report that their partner is a source of support (De Graaff et al., 2013; Denny, 2004). However, this appears only to be relevant to those who are in self-evaluated healthy relationships. Facchin et al. (2021) observed that those who evaluated their relationship as negative experienced poorer psychological health. Additionally, endometriosis appears to be a contributor to negative relationships as studies report that related symptoms put pressure on relationships and, in many cases, contribute to relationship breakdowns (Cox et al., 2003; Denny, 2004; Huntington & Gilmour, 2004).

Research that has been completed on the effects on male partners has been scarce and somewhat controversial for centring on men (Cockburn, 2017; Culley et al., 2017; Keany, 2019). Culley et al. (2017) found that men had to take on additional support roles and experienced emotions such as anger, worry, helplessness and frustration. This may, in turn, add more stress to

the relationship and the person already suffering from endometriosis. In contrast, Hudson et al. (2016) found that those with a supportive partner who could maintain financial security could step back from their employment commitments or make suitable changes.

Research into chronic diseases, in general, has shown that those suffering generally adapt better to good social support (Gil et al., 1987). Additionally, while social support through relationships usually acts as a protective factor in health, research has found that many women with endometriosis have felt unable to be honest with friends and family about their symptoms due to feeling misunderstood (Grogan et al., 2018; Reblin & Uchino, 2008). As social support can moderate or exacerbate pain, this withdrawal can lead to a self-perpetuating cycle where pain increases and can lead to more social isolation (Wallace et al., 2014). Missmer et al. (2021), who reviewed eleven studies about the impacts of endometriosis on social life over the life course, confirmed this. The authors noted that women experienced social impairments due to several factors, including physically struggling to attend events, incapacitating pain, fatigue, bleeding, depression, low self-esteem, poor body image and lack of self-confidence. In terms of athletes, injury research has shown that athletes often socially isolate when injured, leading to feelings of lost identity and lower levels of support (Gould et al., 1997; Mankad et al., 2009).

Employment

In terms of the impacts of endometriosis on work, research has shown that endometriosis is a cause of significant disturbances in employment for sufferers (Andysz et al., 2018). Hansen et al. (2013) found that, compared to population groups, women with endometriosis took significantly more sick leave due to their pain. Nearly 60% of participants noted that pain impaired their work efficiency. For half of the respondents, pain also influenced their ability to

concentrate, and responses suggested that frequent pain, fatigue, and depression at work were linked to decreases in their ability to work.

Furthermore, Fourquet et al. (2010) found that pain was the main reason for absenteeism for 60% of their 107 survey respondents and later found that the average lost time was considered to be 7.41 hours during the week where participant's symptoms were at their worst. Other studies have demonstrated that 51% (De Graaff et al., 2013) and 66% (Fourquet et al., 2011) of participants experienced pain-related difficulties at work. In terms of severity, between a third to nearly half of women rated the impact of their endometriosis on their work as severe (Caserta et al., 2013; Fourquet et al., 2011); indeed, Caserta et al. (2013) reported that only 12% of the 222 participants reported no impact of endometriosis on their work.

In addition to pain affecting the ability to attend and complete work, women have also reported adverse mental effects related to their suffering of endometriosis in their workplace. In the Hansen et al. (2013) study, women reported a sense of guilt and embarrassment about their ability to function at work. Of the 610 diagnosed endometriosis participants who responded to their online questionnaire, 31% felt worried because of their inability to work due to the pain, and 30% felt guilty about taking a day off because of the pain. Even more worryingly, Facchin et al. (2019) found that women with endometriosis were less likely to be employed than women without endometriosis. This was also observed by Rowlands et al. (2022), who found that a surgically confirmed diagnosis of endometriosis was associated with unemployment following the diagnosis in a 20-year longitudinal study and attributed this partly to poor support for women with endometriosis in the workplace. The authors acknowledged a reduction in quality of life for those who stay at work due to pressures. These effects have been shown to worsen progressively for those who remain employed due to financial pressures (Kubicek et al., 2010). As

endometriosis is a progressive disease, the likelihood of being unable to work could potentially increase over time (Koninckx et al., 1991). If this is the case in sport as well, it could be that athletes can no longer continue in sport as the disease progresses. Moradi et al. (2014) provided an example that two women gave up the opportunity to continue in elite sport. However, they did not elaborate on their reasons for leaving sport and whether it was related to endometriosis.

Accordingly, the effects on sport are currently unaccounted for in the literature.

Additionally, women in the workplace have found that their employers dismiss or even diminish their symptoms, causing them to change or quit their jobs (Gao et al., 2006). While coaches are often viewed as part of the support network of athletes, in the context of elite sport, coaches usually take a leadership role, similar to that of a boss in a work environment. Therefore, endometriosis may affect athletes' relationships with their coaches and staff, similarly to how people with endometriosis are influenced by their employer or boss. Granito (2002) found that athlete-coach relationships changed following injuries, especially for females. Of the sixteen female participants in the study, 94% reported that they were less satisfied with the coaching relationship after getting injured. These women reported that they felt their coaches no longer had time for them and ignored their needs making them feel invisible. In addition, Udry et al. (1997) found that athletes saw their coaches as distant, demonstrated a lack of belief in them, were insensitive to their injury and provided substandard rehabilitation guidance. As endometriosis is a progressive disease, it would be interesting to investigate whether coaching relationships deteriorate alongside symptoms, given the progressive nature of endometriosis.

Sleep

Sleep is a vital physiological process for all humans but especially for athletes, as quality sleep is critical for recovery from training and, therefore, performance (Montagna &

Chokroverty, 2012; Watson, 2017). Sleep impacts emotional regulation, cognitive performance, physical development, and quality of life. It drives adaptive processes between training sessions, reducing the risk of injury and illness in athletes (Watson, 2017).

Disrupted sleep is a common issue for women with CPP, and recent evidence shows that this is also a common complaint of women with endometriosis (Cosar et al., 2014; Nunes et al., 2015). Nunes et al. (2015) evaluated sleep quality and found that in their evaluation of 510 participants, 257 of whom had a diagnosis of endometriosis, that sleep was significantly poorer in the endometriosis group. However, sleep quality is only one component of sleep and other aspects such as insomnia and daytime sleepiness were not investigated in this study. This research was expanded on by Maggiore et al. (2017), who found that these aspects of daytime sleepiness and insomnia were also negatively impacted in participants with endometriosis. They also found that those with endometriosis were more likely to need sleep medications. Impacts on sleep were correlated with the intensity of their pain, and the authors proposed that the pain and effects on sleep become a vicious circle where pain increases sleep problems, and limited sleep increases pain. This study acknowledged that they did not control for factors that may confound the results, such as mood disturbances, which have been independently associated with more depressive symptoms (Arion et al., 2020). The authors acknowledged that future research could be supported by investigating such influences. Their study was strengthened by using reliable self-report measures and including participants only with a diagnosis of endometriosis.

Interestingly, Maggiore et al. (2017) identified that a strong influencer of sleep quality was exercise. The authors proposed that it was helpful in improving sleep because exercise influences melatonin, the sleep hormone, production. In terms of how this may affect athletes, where evidently, exercise is part of their daily life, it is unclear if there are limits to these effects.

It may be that exercise in moderation is helpful, but as excessive exercise breaks the balances of energy utilisation, exercise in extreme amounts may have the opposite effect (Wang, 2017).

Conclusion

This literature review explored the limited research on athletes with endometriosis. Due to the lack of literature available specifically, a broader scope considering both the experiences of endometriosis on women's lives and the impacts of pain on athletes was considered.

Additionally, little research outside the scope of medical science exists to explore endometriosis and the lived experiences of those suffering from it. Overall, this review illustrated the burden that it is to live with endometriosis. About one in ten women is diagnosed with endometriosis, yet many more are likely to unknowingly suffer from this disease (Viganò et al., 2004). These women often endure years of debilitating pain and other symptoms like fatigue and infertility (Bulletti et al., 2010; Jones et al., 2004). On top of this, women are forced to battle for a diagnosis, often experiencing delays for many years, only to be misdiagnosed, or to find that having surgery was unsuccessful in completely alleviating their pain (Agarwal et al., 2019; Bulletti et al., 2010; Chopra, 2020).

Despite advances in modern medicine, women are hampered by outdated perspectives and treatments that are based on ancient theories of women being hysterical (Alimdjanovna, 2021; Beecham, 1949; Nezhat et al., 2011; Vercellini, 2015). These challenges compound to, unsurprisingly, create a burden on the quality of life of women with endometriosis (Moradi et al., 2014). This burden affects almost every area of life from developing and maintaining relationships effecting everyday functions such as employment or sleep (Facchin et al., 2018; Grogan et al., 2018; Koninckx et al., 1991; Maggiore et al., 2017; Nunes et al., 2015).

While research on how endometriosis affects the lives of women is growing, we still

know less about the effects on athletes specifically. The single study identified on this topic did little to provide an explanation of how endometriosis affects the experiences of athletes (Jones et al., 2007). Due to this, athlete experiences of pain in general were explored. Athletes suffer from their injuries, not just physically with reduced performance, but with practical implications like being deselected, and additionally experiencing psychological impacts (Fruchart et al., 2020; Hainline et al., 2017; Igolnikov et al., 2018; Von Rosen et al., 2018). Some of the psychological impacts include burnout (Cresswell & Eklund, 2006), mood disturbances such as tension, anger, depression and low self-esteem (Smith, 1996) and even post-traumatic stress disorder or other trauma-related mental disorders (Aron et al., 2019). To add to this, athletes also have to navigate a world where their pain is often trivialised, minimised or even dismissed (Gervis et al., 2020).

This lack of currently available research on athletes with endometriosis is what motivated me to pursue the current study. Many studying endometriosis consider it to be an enigma or a mystery (Chopra, 2020; Jones, 2015), and so I hope to provide a critical feminist view that centres on the voices of women and their lived experiences. As in my own experience, and those of peers, navigating endometriosis without clear guidance or direction from the research created a challenging experience. My hope is to provide the first step in researching this area with the aim that future research is spurred on by this study.

Chapter Three: Methods

This chapter begins with an explanation of how this study was conducted and the rationale around procedures. Following this, ethical considerations are explored. Next, I discuss how critical realism framed my knowledge of athletes and endometriosis and discuss how feminist theory impacted my understanding of research with women and my goal of amplifying women's voices. Following this, I explain inductive reflexive thematic analysis (Braun & Clarke, 2006; 2019) and why it was a helpful tool to analyse my data. Lastly, I explore reflexivity and give a summary of the ethical procedures that were undertaken to complete this research.

Procedure

I used social media advertising to recruit participants, using advertisements (Appendix A) that included details of my research and inclusion criteria. From here, the advertisements were posted on my personal social media accounts and others shared these around the web on Instagram, Twitter, and Facebook. Participants responded to me via email or social media. Following this, I communicated by email and sent a link to the online consent and transcript release form on Qualtrics (Appendix B) and the information sheet (Appendix C).

The inclusion criteria were: being a female athlete at the national or international level with an endometriosis diagnosis and being over the age of 18. In an attempt to increase the diversity of participants, I did not stipulate any other factors such as: length of time with endometriosis, stage, sport, country of residence, ethnicity, or any other factors. I aimed to recruit seven to ten participants. As the scope for this project was relatively narrow and the aim was to gather rich data through the sharing of in-depth experiences (Malterud et al., 2016), my supervisor and I agreed this was a manageable size for a thesis project. I initially recruited 11

participants, but two dropped out before completing the interviews. There was no specific explanation for dropping out, but responses ceased so withdrawal was assumed.

Participants were aged from 21 to 36 with an average age of 27. Participants resided in New Zealand, Australia and the United Kingdom and competed in Elite sports ranging from National Championship to Olympic level. Sports included athletics, gymnastics, rowing, martial arts and cycling (including track, road, and mountain bike). After participants viewed the information sheet and signed the consent form (distributed as a Qualtrics form), I made appointments with each of them to complete the interviews via Zoom. The interviews were recorded on Zoom and were scheduled to take 60-90 minutes. I chose Zoom for accessibility as participants were geographically distributed and local restrictions due to the Covid-19 Pandemic which meant in-person interviews were not an option. While many consider online interactions to be less personal, some qualitative research has described online interviews as highly satisfactory for building rapport and developing connection (Archibald et al., 2019). In my study, participants appeared to engage openly and honestly and shared their highly personal experiences in great depth. I planned plenty of time to interview participants and used a semi-structured interview plan (Appendix D) as a guide. As the interviewer, I aimed to speak as little as possible, allowing participants' accounts to guide the process. I aimed to use as much non-verbal feedback e.g., nodding, as possible in order to not disrupt the Zoom audio, and to encourage participants to expand on their experiences.

The interviews began with asking participants how they were, and if they wanted to make a hot drink before commencing. Next, we shared whakawhanaungatanga where I shared about my own journey to initiating this research and mentioning that I also was an athlete with endometriosis. Participants were welcomed to introduce themselves. The aim of this was to build

rapport and create a calm setting where participants felt relaxed. This was followed by asking some general questions regarding their age and sport and why they were drawn to participate in my research. These questions were designed to get to know participants and personalise my future questions in a way that was relevant to their sport.

The next section of the interviews was about their experiences with endometriosis, using broad questions designed to elicit detailed responses (Polit & Beck, 2009). The interview guide is provided in appendix (D). Some participants spoke openly and shared in detail. For those who needed some encouragement to expand on their experience, I asked questions such as "what was that like for you?", or "can you expand on that?" which usually prompted participants to share more. For the first three interviews, I asked about symptoms, journey to diagnosis and treatments, but as the interviews went on, I amended the way I asked questions to be broader, for instance "tell me about your journey to endometriosis". I found that by asking in this way, participants would tell me their story in their own format, including many of the answers to my questions, and if they left something out, I would ask it before moving on to the next section. I found that, when asked in this format, participants told their story in greater depth.

The subsequent section in my interview guide was about how endometriosis had affected the participant's life as an athlete. In this section we covered relationships, pay, selection, willingness to continue in sport, how their symptoms affected them and whether having endometriosis affected any other aspects of sport. The last question was regarding how endometriosis had affected their wellbeing or mental health. I used prompt words like happiness, connection, sense of purpose, physical and mental health, emotions, and sense of security. After the first two interviews, I used additional prompt words including mental health and stress.

In the final section of the interview, I asked participants how they may be affected by

endometriosis in the future and if they had any advice for their younger selves or other women suffering from endometriosis. These questions were a good way to focus on something more positive after sharing what was often a sensitive story. I ended each interview by asking if participants had anything more to add. Following this, I suggested that I turn the recorder off and give the participants a chance to ask any questions. If something interesting came up, I asked their permission to begin recording again, then ended with the same question, "Is there anything else you'd like to add?".

To conclude the interview, I thanked participants for their time, for contributing to my research, for sharing their very personal stories with me and entrusting me to do good mahi (work) with their information. Most times participants also thanked me, and some said they had not shared their story before and that they felt encouraged after doing so. I sent participants a gift card (grocery voucher or similar) as a small honorarium valued at \$40NZD to thank them for their time and for sharing their stories.

After the interviews, I transcribed the audio recordings from Zoom word for word. I used orthographic (verbatim) transcribing technique to write word for word what participants had said. Spoken language is far messier than written and I wanted to record in a way that portrayed what participants actually said rather than how I may have written it. Every 'um 'and 'ah 'was transcribed (Braun & Clarke, 2013). Two participants stated on their Qualtrics form that they wanted to view and be able to edit a copy of their transcriptions. I sent these back to participants for review and gave them two weeks to get back to me if they had any changes they wanted to make. I said in my email that if I did not hear back from them within the two weeks, it would be assumed that they were happy with their transcriptions. I did not hear back from either participant.

During the analysis, I used the principles set by Noble and Smith (2015) to ensure good reliability and validity of my research. These included accounting for personal biases that may have influenced the ways in which I conducted my research and interpreted the findings. These biases can be considered as strengths and/or weaknesses and are addressed in the reflexivity section below. It also included record keeping. I did this by creating an excel spreadsheet to document each step of the research process and to make sure I had followed through on my responsibilities to participants, for example providing the honorarium and returning transcripts when requested. In addition to returning transcripts, Noble and Smith (2015) recommend that participants be invited to make edits to the transcripts. I provided this opportunity to all participants, however, no amendments were requested.

Additionally, Noble and Smith (2015) advise the use of verbatim quotes to support findings. Verbatim quotes are a basic source of raw data in qualitative research that serves to illustrate the experiences and emotions of participants (Patton, 2002). I viewed this as particularly important with critical realism guiding my research as I will describe below. Using these verbatim quotes, I decided to embolden key statements within the quotes for emphasis and ease of reading.

Ethics

Ethical approval for this project was assessed according to Massey University guidelines via High-Risk Notification. Extended interviews about sensitive topics can be perceived as intrusive or stressful (Legard et al., 2003) and a full ethical application was deemed appropriate for this study. Participants were over the age of 18 and were able to give informed consent and did so on the Qualtrics form (Appendix B). On this same form, participants were able to request to edit their recordings.

My main ethical concern was the possibility that participants could experience harm. From my own experience and reading the literature I know that experiencing endometriosis can be the cause of significant distress. Due to this, I added New Zealand distress lines and an international directory of distress lines to my information sheet. However, I knew that some participants may not have read the information sheet fully or may have forgotten what it said by the time of the interview. I also considered that some participants may have thought they would be fine beforehand and then realised while talking that their experience was distressing. Due to this, I sought to create a calm environment at the start of the interviews and aimed to finish on positive aspects. I also allowed extra time for people to ask questions and I made sure to ask how participants felt at the end of the interview. In my information sheet I mentioned that I have endometriosis and am an athlete myself. I hoped by sharing this information that participants would feel comfortable speaking to someone who could relate to their experiences.

An additional ethical concern was experiencing harm myself. I considered that the interviews could be distressing to hear about the negative experiences of others, so I made time to see a psychologist in case anything came up. An appointment was not needed in the end, but knowing the option was there was comforting.

Cultural competency was also an ethical concern of mine. I completed cultural consultation with Pita King, a Māori lecturer at Massey University. During this consultation session we explored considerations for conducting the research in a culturally sensitive way. Additionally, I used Te Ara Tika guidelines to help formulate questions during the consultation (Hudson et al., 2010). Pita provided a constructive critique of my proposal and explained how it may affect Māori. Because my study included people from a variety of cultures, I applied principles that we decided would be appropriate for Māori across all participants. This included

whakawhanaungatanga, creating time for getting a drink at the start of the interview and creating space for questions at the end. In addition, I made sure that key information was presented in the information sheet and asked them if they had any cultural requirements, to which all participants said no. I then explained to participants what would happen with their information after the interviews were completed.

In terms of preserving participant confidentiality in my writing, a previous experience shaped my own work. In another study, I found that even though the researcher used pseudonyms, some identifying details in quotes were left in, which meant that those in the study may have been able to identify other participants. As the study was on a sensitive topic, for some participants, having their identities known could cause harm. The world of sport can be small and giving out details that may not seem important to a researcher, like the name of a championship, can quickly reveal to others in that sport the identity of the participant. This experience made me particularly attuned to how I was managing confidentiality in my own research. I used pseudonyms for each participant. I additionally went to extra effort to privatise the identity of participants by removing keywords from their quotes, including the name of their competition, their location or other personal information. I believe this helped to keep participant identities anonymous. To work toward an effective approach to preserving confidentiality in research on sport, I followed the lead of a study that achieved a good balance of detail and removal of identifying information. This study was conducted by Moradi et al. (2014), who removed details like sport name, team name, championship name and even the year of surgery for the participants.

I stored participant information my password protected computer. Following the Zoom interviews, I saved the recordings to my computer and deleted them from my Zoom account.

Following this, transcripts and participant information was stored on a password protected computer and will be deleted in up to five years.

For me personally, this research was not only about gathering data, but building relationship and solidarity in the endometriosis community. So when, during my analysis, I found that two participants shared similar experiences with the rare type of endometriosis they had, and had related feelings such as 'no one understands,' I felt as though those two participants could mutually benefit from confiding in each other. I asked for approval from the research ethics office that approved this research to share their contact details with each other with the consent of the two participants. Both consented and thanked me for linking them together.

Methodology

My research was anchored by the philosophical assumptions of critical realism (CR). While CR was not used inflexibly, I drew on the related principles of CR from the work of Bhaskar (1998). The principles of CR suggest an ontology where the world is seen in three realms defined as the 'empirical', the 'actual' and the 'real' (Bhaskar, 1978). The 'empirical' is what is experienced by individuals on the surface level which we can observe, this reality is filtered through the lens of human interpretation and experiences (Bhaskar, 1978; Peter & Park, 2018). The 'actual' is considered to be events that may or may not be experienced which presents a reality where no filter exists and events occur whether experiences are attributed to them or not (Fletcher, 2017). Finally, the 'real' is considered to be causal powers that create events and experiences at the empirical level (Bhaskar, 1978; Hood, 2012). This means that the perceived realities at the empirical level and the causal mechanisms that underlie these can both be engaged in as CR provides recognition that objective and subjective realities co-exist (Peter & Park, 2018). The theory of CR suggests that within the social world and natural world, there are

unobservable events which have causal properties, which cause events that we can observe (Bhaskar, 1978; Leung & Chung, 2019). Therefore, the stance of CR is that our perceptions of reality can change due to unobservable influences including our values, commitments, mental state and individual ideology (Maxwell & Mittapalli, 2010). CR seeks to investigate these underlying influences and mechanisms that may or may not impact social outcomes (Elder-Vass, 2010). In the context of this study, the empirical included the events that participants experienced, like being diagnosed with endometriosis or having surgery, and their experiences and observations of these events. The 'actual' were events that were generated by the 'real', the hidden mechanisms and structures that influenced them including masculinised knowledge and structures of sport.

Some, including myself, view CR as both ontology & epistemology (Braun et al., 2019). Ontologically, I come from the view that truths are contextualised and individual. Epistemologically, I am working to find multiple answers and views while highlighting the unique experiences of women athletes with endometriosis. In terms of applying CR to research, CR has been used to consider the influence of social structures and powers that govern or influence others (Leung & Chung, 2019). CR fits well with the aims of this study, as endometriosis is a complex condition with influences of not only the self, but others including support networks, social expectations, and those in positions of power such as coaches or HCP. In particular, the masculinised knowledge of medicine and notions of hysteria form a social structure that those with endometriosis must navigate (Chopra, 2020; Davis-Floyd & Sargent, 1997; Young et al., 2019). Women with endometriosis have to compete with this structure to feel heard and to receive adequate care (Cole et al., 2021). Accordingly, women with endometriosis find they have to adhere to social norms, which appear to condition their thoughts and

behaviours (Elder-Vass, 2010; Young et al., 2019). As social norms tend to be consistent for at least a period, we can use these to make assumptions regarding how those norms may impact people (Elder-Vass, 2010). Therefore, the research questions in this study can be addressed and the underlying mechanisms can be considered.

CR, combined with feminist theory, considers the world to be of depth in that experiences are complex and the 'real' cannot be reduced only to experiences that have no external influence (Parr, 2015). Feminist theory, by highlighting the accounts of women, theorises about the structures that oppress women and maintain the power and influence of masculinised systems (Parr, 2015). These structures are 'real' in that they are not material but have power and influence individuals, albeit not necessarily in a straightforward manner (Sayer, 2010).

Feminist theory aims to reduce sexist research biases and magnify women's voices (Campbell & Wasco, 2000). In practical terms, feminist research has be identified by Campbell and Wasco (2000) as having some essential characteristics such as: facilitating trust and disclosure by reducing hierarchical relationships between participants and researchers and reflecting upon and recognising the uniqueness of women's lives. A facet of feminist research is the 'embodied health movement' which helps to facilitate collective identity around shared experiences (Whelan, 2007). The embodied health movement addresses disease or illness experiences by challenging existing medical knowledge and science and placing emphasis on those who experience the disease (Brown et al., 2004). This collective identity can help to challenge norms and promote the development of embodied knowledge (Whelan, 2007). A feminist theoretical lens in this analysis seemed appropriate as it aims to understand some of these shared experiences and embodied experiences in the hope of creating a sense of solidarity among athletes with endometriosis.

Analysis

The CR approach that I took has similarities to social constructionism in the way that language is understood to create or construct reality, but CR argues that these constructed realities are constrained by the real world which has limits (Sims-Schouten et al., 2007). The realities of the physicality of sport and the experiences of endometriosis may constrain the construction of reality and make some methods of storytelling more likely than others. As a researcher with endometriosis and an athlete myself, the lens through which I view a story may not only be different to another, but I also cannot access the objective reality of my participants. I am only able to understand a glimpse of their social reality which is also constrained by social contexts (Willig & Rogers, 2017).

While analysing and coding the data, I tried to present the data for what it was. However, I do acknowledge that as a sufferer of endometriosis myself, and as an athlete, I could relate a lot to participants' experiences and was emotionally engaged in their story. With this in mind, I acknowledge that the interpretation of the data is entirely my own and is influenced by the experiences that I have had in my own life, combined with learning from research. While many qualitative researchers posit that analysis ends when a saturation point is met (Saunders et al., 2018), I did not believe that this would ever occur. The data was rich and meaningful, and I interpreted what I could, however I also acknowledge that if another observer was to look at the same data, it is likely that their analysis would differ to mine based on their own conceptions, understandings, and experiences.

I undertook a reflexive thematic analysis of the data ((Braun & Clarke, 2013). This approach to TA includes six stages: familiarisation, code generation, theme development, reviewing and defining the themes, and finally writing of the analysis. These steps helped to find

meaningful patterns, ideas, themes or concepts within the data (Braun et al., 2014). One of the benefits of this method is that it can be used in an inductive way where codes and the themes can be constructed from the actual data of the participants, as opposed to having a pre-determined coding system. Firstly, I made myself familiar with the data by listening to the audio transcripts, transcribing verbatim, then listening again to the transcripts and writing down ideas that came to mind. Getting to listen to the recordings again helped me to reflect and think about each participant's journey individually and collectively. When listening and reading through transcripts, I related a lot to the experiences of the participants and noted these reflections in my private journal.

Following familiarisation, I used NVIVO to generate codes during a systematic analysis of the data, reading it line by line. Following this I grouped these codes into larger themes and then into broader categories. I then printed and cut out individual quotes that I believed to be relevant and sorted them into five general categories or groups of ideas. From these categories, I developed five themes and then reviewed these again. Upon a second and third review, I arranged the data into four themes as, upon deeper reflection, the fifth theme did not offer anything unique to the other four themes. After grouping the printed quotes into four themes, I then arranged them into subthemes. I observed many similarities between the stories of participants within the themes and used these to arrange the subthemes according to the experiences that were highlighted to me. I decided to combine results and discussion in part due to the lack of comparable research on athletes with endometriosis. Finally, upon a significant period of reflection, I completed the concluding chapter with implications, strengths and limitations and final remarks.

Reflexivity

Reflexivity requires researchers to acknowledge their role in research and understand that their beliefs, assumptions and experiences contribute to their work (Watt, 2007). Reflexivity is an important feature of critical realism (CR). CR carries some of the features of social constructionism where language constructs reality, the main difference is that CR argues that these realities are limited by the "possibilities and limitations in the material world" (Sims-Schouten et al., 2007p. 102). CR recognises that social structures may influence discourses and that in research, we can only view the constrained social realities of participants rather than an objective reality (Cole et al., 2021). CR encourages explanations of social relations that relate to real world issues (Wiltshire, 2018).

Reflexivity is, not only, a critical examination of the whole research process but a critical self-reflection on theoretical predispositions, preferences and biases (Schwandt, 1997).

Reflexivity is additionally the acknowledgement of the researchers place in the context and social phenomenon that they seek to recognise (Schwandt, 1997). This critical reflection seeks to illuminate rich meaning about theoretical, ethical, personal, and epistemological aspects and represent a methodical process of learning about myself as a researcher (Kleinsasser, 2000).

In my own case, I am an athlete who has endometriosis. While considering reflexivity, this specifically came to matter. I grew up in New Zealand where I have lived all my life, other than spending periods overseas to participate in professional sport. I am a pākehā, cisgender, straight, non-disabled, middle-class female and have my own experiences with endometriosis, which inform my perspective on the disease. My experiences with endometriosis and the effect that it had on my sport created exceptional challenges for me, which inspired me to complete this project and gave me the ability to empathise with participants.

Having said this, this experience also comes with biases that I would like to acknowledge. My 'insider' experiences likely shaped how I designed and conducted the interviews. Feeling a sense of connection to some of the participant experiences likely meant that I highlighted those experiences in my findings. Additionally, I observed many differences in participants' experiences compared to my own. These stood out to me, and I spent significant time considering how my journey may have been if I had had those experiences. This was to the extent that I likely focused on differences during my reflections more than similarities. In my analysis, however, it was the shared experiences of participants that I wanted to emphasise. As previously mentioned, it was an additional goal of mine to create a sense of solidarity among the small community of athletes with endometriosis.

Another issue that resonated strongly with me was simply how hard the experiences were for participants. This was first made clear to me during the literature review. Reading the research at times was mentally exhausting, and I found myself having to take breaks. Completing the literature review took significantly longer than expected. I realised, in hindsight, that this was due to a kind of avoidance. I knew the literature would be hard to read, but at times I found it depressing as if, despite the efforts made, there was possibly no hope for the future of this field. I did, however find the motivation to continue onwards, with the slight hope and constant reassurance that presenting these stories may help, even just one person. I knew that personally, if this research was available to me, at the height of the burden that I had experienced with endometriosis, it would have provided me with some insight, knowledge, or advice at best, and at least a sense of solidarity and that I was not alone.

This feeling of mental exhaustion happened two more times during the process of this study, when I interviewed participants and again during the analysis. I often found myself, on the

one hand, relating to the experiences of participants and, on the other hand, feeling absolutely outraged that this happened to them. The participants I spoke with were strong, physically, and mentally, and to hear how they had been continually minimised and invalidated was infuriating. This fuelled the fire, as such, of motivation for me to complete this research, in the hope that 'getting the ball rolling' may, firstly, inspire others to listen to those suffering from endometriosis, and secondly, to take them seriously and create actionable steps to reduce the needless suffering.

Chapter Four: Findings

This chapter will detail the main findings of this research on athletes' experiences with endometriosis. Participants shared their experiences in detail and depth through a series of interviews that took place online on Zoom. During the interviewing phase of my research, I observed that all participants went through similar experiences. For instance, participants began by describing ways in which they normalised or minimised their experiences of pain and burden. At some point in time, however, a person or an event influenced them to realise that what they were experiencing was not normal. This led to a phase of contemplation and information seeking. Lastly, participants described feelings of relief and frustration at their diagnoses and shared their thoughts and advice about the future.

Noticing the shared experiences in participants' stories informed my arrangement of four themes. Accordingly, the themes illustrate participants' experiences throughout their journeys. Notably, this was not necessarily a linear process; participants occasionally went back and forth through these experiences. Through conducting a reflexive thematic analysis, I developed four themes that relate to my research questions (Braun & Clarke, 2013):

Theme One: "A Cloud Over You" The Burden of Endometriosis

Theme Two: "How was your Holiday?" Experiences of Invalidation and Minimisation

Theme Three: Recognising "Maybe This Isn't Normal" Advocacy and Overcoming

Theme Four: "Thank God I've Got an Answer" Misdiagnoses, Diagnoses and Treatments
Theme One describes the physical pain participants experienced and how that pain affected their
mental health. Following this, Theme Two describes how participants were often invalidated and
minimised by those around them, particularly from HCP, coaches, support staff, friends, and
family. Theme Three explains how participants reached a turning point in their journey by

realising that their experiences were not normal. This theme details why this took so long, and the self-advocacy required to achieve change. Theme Four firstly explains the difficulties participants experienced while searching for help before describing participants' experiences of receiving a diagnosis of endometriosis. Lastly, Theme Four illustrates the feelings of relief experienced when they finally received this diagnosis.

Theme One: "A Cloud Over You" The Burden of Endometriosis

Participants described endometriosis-related burdens in a way that I liken to a rain cloud that precipitated on every part of their story. Part of this burden was the time-consuming or debilitating effects of having a disease, but the overarching burden was pain. Pain influenced and tainted each experience with hardship. Participants described their physical and psychological pain in many ways. Some experienced different types of pain on different days, and some were hit with many pains at once. Some of the descriptions included: "a neural kind of pain, like a sharp electric shock", "like my internal organs were bleeding", and "like someone is like grabbing all my organs and sort of like, wringing them like a tea towel".

Participants in this study described their pain in detail. For some, it was more of a nuisance or worry, but for others, it was debilitating to the point that it affected daily functions like training, sleep, and relationships with others. The participants often noted their attempts to minimise or normalise this pain and how the load of these burdens was often not shared with many others. Participants kept their pain primarily to themselves or just a few trusted others. As athletes, these women described going to great lengths to hide their pain due to fear of being considered weak. Weakness and emotionality have been described as stereotypically negative female traits (Cole et al., 2021).

Theme One is underscored by two subthemes: first, pain and the related burden of endometriosis and how this impacted the ability to function; second, how endometriosis impacted participants' mental health.

Subtheme One: "Somebody Twisted a Knife in Me" The Pain of Endometriosis

Participants experienced severe and debilitating pain along with other symptoms like constipation, mood changes, painful sex, fatigue, and heavy bleeding. While these symptoms are well noted in the research (Bulletti et al., 2010), participants did not describe other commonly-reported symptoms like dysuria and infertility. It is possible that most participants in this study would not yet be sure if they had fertility issues, as most were still active in their sport.

Participants also reported experiencing a "bloat stomach" (Briar) and "looking pregnant" (Chloe). Having a "bloat stomach" has been identified by others with endometriosis and is known colloquially as 'endo-belly', where swelling and inflammation can cause the abdomen to expand (Ek et al., 2015). Additionally, there was one participant who experienced a rare symptom of bleeding nipples (Alex).

The most common symptom of endometriosis that participants reported was chronic pelvic pain (CPP). This aligns with prior literature on endometriosis (Jones et al., 2007). CPP and other pain caused significant distress to all participants. Participants described their pain in many different—and particular—ways ranging from burning to stabbing. Aroha explained how she experienced three different types of pain: "a neural kind of pain like a sharp electric shock," also "an ache and pain that kind of like would wind up and up and up," and additionally "like someone is like grabbing all my organs and sort of like wringing them like a tea towel". Liz said it was "the worst pain in my life because it feels like I might die". Tiana described how her pain came in episodes and described one as:

You know the feeling when you need to go to the toilet right and it's kind of like a painful but kinda like a burning sensation inside and I was like man like do I have diarrhoea what is it and so I went I feel like I'm about to vomit and I couldn't breathe and so I was like oh this hurts like a lot and so I was like I'm gonna die I grabbed onto the wall and said I can't breathe like it's so painful.

In describing her pain, Tiana relates her experience to one that people without endometriosis might be familiar with; at the same time, her description emphasises the extreme nature of the pain. She refers to how the level of pain made her feel like she was going to die. Such a level of pain is far above what one might be expected to handle, illustrating the intensity of this experience for participants like Tiana. Additionally, Anna experienced pain that came and went and had trouble breathing during the pain. Anna said, regarding one of her painful episodes:

At the time it was agony it was the most pain I've ever been and it was like somebody twisted a knife put a knife in me and just twisted it and I couldn't breathe or move without it spasming.

Like Tianna, Anna evidences the intensity of her pain through the use of emotive language ("literal agony") and metaphors ("somebody twisted a knife"). Ella likewise described her pain as "extreme" and as worsening throughout different times in her menstrual cycle.

I had a really **extreme burning sensation** kind of a 'V' shape around there [pointing to her lower abdomen] and that would get worse at that like that was at an ache constantly and it would get worse over bleeds and ovulation.

Two participants, Anna and Alex, both experienced diaphragmatic endometriosis (DE).

Endometriosis on the diaphragm is considered rare and for many, is asymptomatic (McKee et al., 2022). However, both Anna and Alex experienced severe pain, which was disabling and caused

pain with heavy breathing—particularly consequential for athletes, who often exert themselves.

Alex described her experience as:

Getting pain in my diaphragm not just when I was on my period it would have been like when I was training hard and then it would get worse during my period and in April it lasted for like it was like half hour episodes for like three hours every five hours or something and I just was like on the floor unable to move like something and my boyfriend had to call the 24 hour line [emergency services] to take me to hospital because like at that point I still didn't know what it was and like the only way I can describe that pain is like it felt like I've been really severely beaten up and like my internal organs were bleeding it's like that is that is the only way I can describe it and it's obviously really scary because I didn't want to...it was like not being able to take a full breath or like not even a full breath like **not being able to breathe** like a normal person and it was pain in my diaphragm like under my right ribs and then each month of my period it just got like more severe and I could breathe less and then I was having to be on like the last month I had my period I was having to just like I was constantly on Ibuprofen and Paracetamol for like five days because I was like if I didn't take them on time then the pain would come.

Participants described how their pain and the related burden lingered over and tainted many areas of their lives; it was described as "a cloud over you" (Anna). Participants described in great detail how sometimes, the pain was more of a nuisance or worry, but other times it was debilitating to the point that it affected daily functions like training, racing, sleep, and their thoughts. As Aroha described: "I was literally just about getting through training and then I just had no energy to do anything else".

One of the critical areas of function that was impacted was sleep. Participants experienced so much pain at times that it prevented them from being able to sleep. For instance, Briar reflected on how: "at night-time I would just lie there in bed with a hot water bottle where you get to the point where you thought **you're just going to pass out or you wanted to cry**". Participants described how their sleep was negatively impacted by severe pain; disruptions to sleep are widespread amongst people experiencing chronic pain – over half of those with chronic pain experience disturbance of sleep quality or duration (Cheatle et al., 2016). These disturbances also have consequences beyond simply feeling tired; one participant noticed how her reduced sleep would increase her other symptoms: "I make sure I sleep well because if I don't sleep very well, then I find that I get all the gastro like gastro sides just flare a little bit more so mainly bloating" (Dani). Briar additionally described how the cycle of pain would impact her ability to race at her best, initially by impacting sleep, in turn affecting recovery, and, ultimately, her performances:

And night-time it was affecting things like sleep because you're in so much pain you're just lying there and definitely affected if you're coming into a race and it was coming into that time a month or even in the lead-up or could definitely notice it and I think I'd be off my game if it got really bad.

Sleep is also a critical factor in sporting performance. Reduced duration or quality of sleep, especially over long periods, can severely impact performance by increasing fatigue, increasing the likeliness of illness or injury and limiting the ability to recover from training (Watson, 2017). Given this, participants who experienced sleep impacts likely experienced reduced recovery from their training. Additionally, it is well known that poor sleep has a ripple effect on other areas of function such as emotional regulation, cognitive performance, physical development, and quality

of life (Watson, 2017). These impacts also influence other areas of function described below, such as training, racing, and mental health.

Disruptions to sleep were not the only consequence of the intense level of pain and symptoms; their pain also impacted training. Participants often described completing their training as 'doing their job', or "it's my job" (Liz), and accordingly, that endometriosis led to significant disturbances in their 'employment' or training. Participants described how their pain impacted their ability to perform their 'job', which included mainly training and racing for them as athletes. One participant framed this as "you never have any job security" when referring to constantly having to perform in sport. Chloe, for example, said:

I just stopped literally I couldn't train on it [referring to her period] I couldn't do

anything I think my body was in shock because it didn't know what the pain was so everything tightened up around it but as the months went on the pain was unbearable. In describing herself as "in shock," Chloe explains the immobilisation of being in so much pain; this immobilisation led her to miss training when she was on her period. Participants often had to miss or modify training due to pain or endometriosis-related symptoms, including fatigue, heavy bleeding, or back pain. Taking time off work due to pain is common for women with endometriosis (Fourquet et al., 2010; Hansen et al., 2013). Similar to Andysz et al. (2018) and Gilmour et al. (2008), participants described how endometriosis was the cause of significant disturbances in their 'employment' or training. In contrast, some participants managed to continue training but explained how they had to persevere through severe pain. Ella described one experience as:

In the lead-up to surgery so I did a like 30k trail run over Christmas and then I couldn't run again I had one of the worst symptoms I had is this sensation that the space below my belly button and to the sides around to my hips it felt like that was trying to fall out.

While Ella persevered through a thirty-kilometre training session, she then had to modify her training due to the ongoing pain experienced in this session.

Briar described how her training was impacted by her loss of motivation due to the pain: "I'd probably say I was finding through training that you will be **less motivated to train**, and sometimes I got to the point where **you actually couldn't train** because your cramps are so bad." Even after being asked about her own experiences, Briar uses the term "you" here. This portrayed a tone where she generalised her experiences. In addition, Sofia, when asked about how endometriosis affected her training, said that she found herself getting stuck in a cycle of lying, missing training, and experiencing guilt:

It affected it heaps I just wouldn't train if I was bleeding it would be too heavy too painful but that could last three weeks at a time so I just wouldn't train for three weeks and then Dad would be like why aren't you training you need to go on your bike and I would just be like no I don't want to but I didn't tell him why because I didn't think...I hated it because I felt so guilty because I had this amazing coach and I wasn't doing what he was telling me to do so I felt really guilty for that hey if I told him he would have been fine with it but I just didn't think I could have.

Sofia described how she had many opportunities to speak up and noted that her coach may have been understanding. Still, she never felt comfortable bringing up how she felt as she said that talking about periods was 'taboo'. The concept that women's bodily functions are taboo has a long history. It creates pressure to repress thoughts and feelings explicitly related to the female

body as it has long been stigmatised as disruptive and unpredictable (Price & Shildrick, 1999; Shildrick & Price, 2017). Possibly due to this stigma, participants described a culture of 'not speaking up' and 'keeping their pain to themselves' to avoid being viewed as fragile. These descriptions of non-disclosure had similarities with Wilson et al. (2021), who found that when in pain, rowing athletes were afraid to be honest, due to fears of being viewed as weak.

While impacts on training were a burden, participants felt that the negative impacts on racing were the most significant. If they were unlucky enough to have an event fall on a day in their cycle where their pain was at its worst, they were physically and mentally impacted.

Participants considered racing to be the most crucial part of their careers. Their results were often the basis of future funding and selection decisions, so their performance in racing ultimately defined the course of their careers. In addition, Sofia explained how her period would often come when she had an important race coming up:

It was always the biggest coincidence I was always bleeding when I was racing just always tired just couldn't do good like I'd been training fine the week before I start bleeding and then go terrible I just couldn't do it yeah it is affected it so much but it affected some competitions just in terms of I hadn't quite figured out like the pain management side and so if I had like a bad period and I didn't have any painkillers on me or anything then that wasn't very nice and so I probably that would then affect me mentally because you just when you're in pain or so or uncomfortable you don't necessarily like it's hard to feel mentally and at your best I thought yeah my whole immune system as well gets like it appears to be get really supressed I mean everyone's does but my I'm quite sensitive and gets really suppressed and I don't if I don't sleep very

well so when I used to get sick a lot more as well which then obviously would take time out of training.

Sofia's quote illustrates how her endometriosis-related pain and symptoms would cause a cascade of events. Sofia described her embodied experience, which brings us to the root of human perception (Csordas & Harwood, 1994). Sofia described how she felt fine in her body during training, and then her body would "let her down" by getting her period at a crucial time. She described herself as "quite sensitive," bringing us into her embodied experience of being impacted by things like lack of sleep or stress. This demonstrates how in tune she was with her body as an athlete and a person with endometriosis. She also links her brain and her body, reflecting on the mental toll of this embodied sensitivity. For Sofia, keeping her experiences a secret took a mental toll, and she ultimately 'had to retire' from sport, as she considered the effects of endometriosis on her performance 'not worth it' when considering continuing.

Subtheme Two: "It really really broke me": Impacts of Endometriosis on Mental Health

Part of the burden of endometriosis for participants was the impact that they experienced mentally. The time-consuming and debilitating effects of having a disease, or the stress of not knowing what was wrong with them, took a toll. Participants described experiencing profound and intense symptoms, including depressed mood, diminished pleasure in everyday activities, fatigue, loss of energy, feelings of worthlessness and even recurrent thoughts of death.

Participants described times when their pain made them feel "broken" and "depressed".

Participants also identified having thoughts of "being a burden" or "not wanting to be here" due to the suffering that endometriosis was causing them. Tiana described how the pain led her to "feeling crazy" and described some intrusive thoughts that resulted:

It's horrendous and especially when you're surrounded by it all the time and coming off the back of a really successful year it was horrible knowing that the other girls were cracking on with training getting PB'S [personal bests] it was really hard because I was living with rowers it broke me it really really broke me because I was just like I couldn't I couldn't do anything about it and that was the worst thing it wasn't like I could do something that I knew would make me better to then get back on the team and no matter how much I tried I'd get better for say two to three weeks and then I'd get pushed back again because of my period I think my body was in shock because it didn't know what the pain was so everything tightened up around it but as the months went on the pain was unbearable.

The "shock" Tiana describes experiencing in her body as a result of the pain impacted every facet of her life; this led her to question everything, including "the point" of life. She continued:

Because I was just sick of being in the pain to the point where you know lying in bed hurt lying down hurt walking hurt and I just remember it being so depressing in terms of not being able to do anything like not even being able to live a normal life let alone try and do the things I wanted to do it sounds like thoughts like are not related to having endometriosis but like in terms of like depressive thoughts I like became obsessed with the like you know one day the sun is going to explode I became like obsessed but and then I was starting to wonder what is the point and if it was and that was like my main thought process like pretty much every day for those four months and then like a lot of the time that was like combined with I never I never like suicidal thoughts but I spent a lot of my time during those months not wanting to be here but wasn't like I didn't want to be here I just didn't want anything to be here because life was exhausted me which again

was a combination of like this health stuff and the other stuff and it just was like too much.

Meanwhile, Tiana and other participants also described how they were under immense pressure to perform. Thus, while dealing with the exhaustion of "this health stuff and the other stuff" weighed heavily on participants like Tiana, they described how they constantly tried to balance their endometriosis while 'mentally turning up' for training and events. Sofia, when asked about how she felt about missing training, said:

Definitely **sad and um really frustrated** that I just couldn't go and train as much as my teammates were able to do um I know that I wasn't like faking it but I felt like oh well if I'm just messed up in my head why can't I go train five times a week yeah that definitely made me feel pretty shit **why can't you just be normal** but why did it have to happen like just be normal it just makes everything that much harder.

Sofia explains how she felt judged by her teammates that she was "faking", which led to feelings of frustration where she just wished she was 'normal'. Comparing herself to being "normal," Sofia adopted the idea that she could be "just messed up in her head," which was the narrative given to her by coaches and HCP and how the mental concerns compounded with the physical to make 'everything harder'.

Dani, whose main symptom was pain during intercourse, identified how her sporting and personal identity often became intertwined and how her mental health was affected:

Your performance and identity it's quite hard sometimes to separate those two and so I always especially when I was young I struggled with feelings around like was I worthy of being able to do what I did and then because I was at times struggling with like intimate relationships as well it made it feel like it like I was the problem and so I think that then

impacted my well not really my performance but my perception of myself and what I could achieve in relation to performing because I had a lot more self-doubt there around me personally irrespective of my performance which then obviously transfers and translates over to your sport as well so I think yeah like when I look back at it definitely would have impacted that [mental health]...because I've got a heavier flow and then if I sometimes have cramps then it just makes me like eh like grumpy mood not grumpy but just you just feel a lot more shit... I think I got some PTSD [Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder] I'm pretty sure I had like I got PTSD from it and like it obviously not necessarily PTSD but like something along those lines that just really like until more recently I had to do a lot of work on myself to be comfortable.

Such intertwining of identity and sport can lead to mental health challenges when the sporting identity is threatened, for instance, through developing an illness (Xanthopoulos et al., 2020). As Dani described, endometriosis led to her struggling with feelings of reduced self-worth in general and in relation to her sport. She plays with labels like PTSD to make sense of her experience but ultimately notes "not necessarily PTSD but like something along those lines", making space for self-exploration. This identity conflict is also known as biographical disruption, where the knowledge framework of everyday life is unsettled which unsettles worldviews of self, causing significant distress (Bury, 1982). For participants, this required them to reconsider their role in sport and life outside of sport and reconsider their concepts of self.

This intense focus on sport and the constant struggle surrounding endometriosis impacted participants' feelings of personal autonomy, which can be a risk factor for mental health issues (Cresswell & Eklund, 2007). Some participants described how they had been previously diagnosed with anxiety and depression; others were worried that they might be "depressed" due

to their experiences with endometriosis. As sport often implies that only mentally strong athletes are competitive (Markser, 2011), participants described how these feelings of burden and weakness discouraged them from speaking up about their mental struggles. Athletes experience similar mental health concerns to peers (Beable et al., 2017; Xanthopoulos et al., 2020). However women with endometriosis have higher rates of mental disorders and suicidal thoughts when compared to their peers (BBC, 2019; Sepulcri & do Amaral, 2009).

Theme One Conclusion

Overall, participants described severe impacts on their ability to live normally. There was particular emphasis on the effect pain had on sleep, training, racing, and mental health. The pain of endometriosis presented a burden like a rain cloud that impacted almost every area of their lives. This led to feelings of uncertainty, anxiety and conflicts with self-identity and affected participants' abilities to sleep, train and race optimally.

Theme Two: "How Was Your Holiday?" Experiences of Invalidation and Minimisation

In addition to the burdens acknowledged in Theme One, participants experienced significant invalidation and patronising from not only those in positions of power who were meant to be supportive, like doctors and coaches, but also from friends and family. Minimising and self-invalidation compounded these experiences of invalidation.

In this theme, I explore how participants went from acknowledging their burdens to invalidating them. This happened both externally and internally. The load of these burdens was often not shared with many others. Participants kept their pain primarily to themselves or just a few trusted others, and when they did share, it was often met with scepticism rather than compassion, even by loved ones. Participants often disregarded their pain in an attempt to avoid 'making excuses', convinced themselves that what they were experiencing was normal, and lied to themselves or others about their experiences. While some participants had coaches who helped their athletes approach the problem directly, others had influential people exacerbate their efforts to minimise and normalise their pain. Participants described how their coaches, support staff, friends, family, and HCP were unhelpful in recognising their experiences as authentic and valid.

Subtheme One: "Maybe I'm Making It All Up: Conflicts Between Embodied Experiences and Expertise

Participants often described their experiences with Healthcare Practitioners (HCP) negatively. When seeing a doctor, participants felt 'dismissed', 'not listened to', as though the doctor thought they were being 'dramatic' and even questioned their own embodied experience, wondering if they were 'going crazy'. Sofia stated, "I just thought because doctors I mean tell you when something's not right but I had four different doctors saying that I was fine I was like **oh my God maybe I'm making it all up**". Sofia went to the doctor because she was

experiencing challenges, and receiving no tangible help meant she had to continue seeking other doctors. In Sofia's experience, HCP are framed as powerful and as though they provide expertise that trumps that of the patient. It makes sense that being shut down by the 'experts' negatively impacted her confidence in her own bodily experiences. Sofia's quote ends with "maybe I'm making it all up", which demonstrates the power of the HCP telling her she was *wrong*, not only in her words but in her experience of believing her body as being the bearer of truth.

A similar experience of second-guessing herself was described by Chloe who said:

It made me question myself and whether I was making it up and whether I was lying and it also made me think well they're the professionals and yeah so I managed to see a gynaecologist and he was like I don't think it is endo but will give you an internal examination internal scan see if we can see anything and no joke I must have had about five and every time they showed nothing and I was like the pain is still there I'm not making this up and it literally makes you feel so rubbish about yourself in terms of just am I just making this pain up is it my mind is it because I don't want to train and it was just so frustrating.

Participants regularly described experiences like these, where being dismissed led to feelings of pain being "in the mind" or, as Chloe explains, feeling like this was related to subconsciously not wanting to train. A part of the reason doctors' opinions may have been so salient in leading participants to question their own embodied knowledge may relate to the power doctors hold in this interaction and in general in society. Many doctors take the role of the 'expert' and bearer of authoritative knowledge when treating patients with endometriosis and often dismiss embodied experiences leading to feelings of invalidation and lowered self-esteem (Kool et al., 2013). Liz

described how she sought help during the 'worst pain of her life' and was sent off with only a prescription for paracetamol.

Participants often experienced a diminishing of their experiences from males in positions of power, including coaches and HCP. As with the majority of authoritative knowledge forms, medicine is often understood as 'masculinised knowledge' (Davis-Floyd & Sargent, 1997), and because men do not experience endometriosis for themselves, it seemed to participants that they could not relate to the experience, or have empathy for those suffering. This masculinised knowledge was held up as hierarchically superior to the participant's own feminised embodied knowledge. While the HCP of most participants were male, masculinised knowledge appeared to influence female practitioners as well. For Alex, when opening up to males in positions of power, she was met with disrespect, invalidation, and patronising communication, which made her feel belittled:

I think he was like cardiac thoracic surgeon this was like when I was like going to get a laparoscopy and...he was like the most sexist like he was saying to me it just made me realize like he's just like he basically called my pain a belly ache and said like before I left was like oh yeah the truth is we can't cure everyone's belly ache erm and told me that I shouldn't get laparoscopy because what would it do and what else did he say also he asked me to describe my pain and I described how I just described to you [like I've been severely beaten up] and he said yeah he said all can you describe the pain and I said like it feels like internal bleeding it's like the worst pain I've ever had in my life and I think he wrote on the pain section on the form it was like bruising and then he started telling me that his daughter had it and just got on with it and I was like you just met me and I have no idea who your daughter is and I don't really give a shit he didn't help me and I came

out of that he was basically like yeah don't get laparoscopy it's not going to do any good if the medication's helping you just stay on it and at this point I have no idea like what it was still like I thought it was this but this guy was just like I don't know just like putting it to the side and so that was really frustrating and then I ended up being referred to him and...like even I've had quite a hard time like dealing with men who obviously have never experienced it and like just don't take it seriously and some of the stuff...yeah after that I was feeling like I was pretty upset and obviously as well it's scary because endometriosis can like range from mild to like life ruining and at the time I was reading stuff on like being infertile and like all this big scary stuff for them this guy was just like oh well just stay on medication and spend the rest of your life wondering whether that's that.

Considering that medicine is an evidence-based field where empirical studies are valued as 'the truth', it was interesting that this doctor used a person he knew, his daughter to generalise all women's experiences. Alex later summed up masculinised knowledge by later saying, following her diagnosis:

They found stage three endometriosis with deposits like in quite a lot of places and in the Pouch of Douglas [the area between the rectum and posterior wall of the uterus in females] which I had no idea what that was but I looked it up and I feel that just sums up everything I just said it's like a female body part named after a man.

For participants, this imbalance of knowledge contributed to a process of invalidation when their own experiences conflicted with healthcare provider interpretations. This finding has previously been reported in the literature (Burke, 2019). This often began with some diagnostic tests or investigations, followed by participants being informed that there was nothing wrong or there

was no diagnosis. Finally, whether it was stated directly by the HCP or not, participants often came to the only 'logical conclusion', which was 'it must be all in my head'. Understandably, having conflicting accounts between their own bodily experiences and what the 'expert' HCP were saying led to feelings of extreme frustration and confusion.

These experiences of feeling dismissed and misunderstood have been described as invalidation and minimisation elsewhere. Two types of invalidation that are particularly relevant here are: discounting and lack of understanding (see also Witkowski, 2017). Discounting can be understood as denying, overprotecting, lecturing and patronising and lack of understanding has been conceptualised as providing a low level of acknowledgement and support (Witkowski, 2017). This occurred for Chloe when the HCP said to her, "I don't think it is endo but will give you an internal examination internal scan", in a patronising manner. Instead of feeling supported, Chloe felt as though the HCP was not taking her concerns seriously. Participants also described a type of deception which occurred when there was some acknowledgement of a phenomenon or problem, but it was downplayed. This is known as minimisation (Guerrero et al., 2017). Sofia and Chloe described how they persevered to get answers, but by being minimised by HCP, they were led to believe that they could be making it up.

In addition, being invalidated and minimised also led Ella to question her own experiences and wonder if others were experiencing the same:

I've reflected back and my earlier symptoms were amenorrhea and irregular periods and phenomenal pain when I would have a bleed that I just thought was normal because everybody gets sore. I just wasn't able to hack it even though I was doing it. I was also doing the splits and somersaults and running a lot I think I thought it was just I couldn't hack all of that strenuous exercise with bleeding. I needed to get over it am I actually

making a big deal about something that's just not a problem like is everyone just walking around with this pain all the time and it's not bothering them.

Here Ella described how she doubted her ability, of whether she could "hack it" by assuming that others were going through the same thing. This process of normalising a negative experience as something that 'every woman goes through' is typical in women with endometriosis. Due to social stigma, women may stay silent on their suffering because they are led to believe that suffering is just an expected norm (Matías-González et al., 2021). This has been described by Jack and Dill (1992) as self-silencing, where participants avoid telling the truth about their experiences, or parts of it, to protect themselves and their relationships.

Being dismissed by HCP had enormous implications for participants. It meant that instead of being able to access the help they required promptly, they were forced to wait or seek out second, third, fourth, or more opinions. For some participants, this meant taking time out of training to travel lengthy distances to attend appointments, spending additional finances on medication or appointments, or being placed on long wait lists to see a specialist. This added an extra layer of burden to their suffering by prolonging it, creating significant delays in diagnosis and treatment, adding a mental toll. Receiving a correct diagnosis is critical for gaining insight into symptoms and is fundamental in accessing the correct treatment (Bontempo, 2021a); healthcare practitioner dismissal of participants appeared to be a barrier preventing this from occurring. This also discouraged participants from seeking more help or led them to wait until their pain was 'unbearable' before trying again to access care (see also Fawcett et al., 2020).

Being invalidated by healthcare practitioners and the subsequent delays participants experienced in both diagnosis and treatment was a practical issue but also an emotional one.

Women with endometriosis who feel they have been invalidated and subsequently experienced

delays in diagnosis and treatment and non-specialised care often feel that HCP are not taking them seriously (Pettersson & Berterö, 2020). This issue is gendered and reflects the power dynamics illustrated above. Minimising female patient experiences can be linked to historical discourses of hysteria, which continue to be prevalent in modern medicine (Krebs & Schoenbauer, 2020). Patients who have an alternative theory to the doctor or those who find the suggested treatment unhelpful may be particularly likely to be labelled as "difficult" (Young et al. (2019). Gynaecologists, for instance, may be suspicious of the accuracy of women's accounts and may, in their notes, find medical ways to validate them (Young et al. (2019). In so doing, women may be constructed as reproductive bodies rather than approached with appreciation and empathy in relation to their embodied experiences (Young et al., 2019). Instead of viewing the participants as experts of their own bodies, the authoritative knowledge approach of HCP perpetuated participants' suffering. This happened for Aroha when what she felt and what she heard from the doctor did not align:

Because I had such a bad race I didn't want to make it seem like I was making an excuse and we want to be like oh yeah cool yeah like you were fine before that I'd been told by doctors that I was normal so they would have listened to the doctor because that's what the doctor was saying because they know what's wrong with you so I thought I was being dramatic.

Again, this statement reflects the power of healthcare provider expertise, where the athlete was not seen as the expert of their embodied experience, but instead, the doctor or HCP was viewed as the holder of authoritative knowledge. Patients may be taught also to invalidate their experiences when the narrative presented by healthcare providers is that their own bodily experiences cannot be trusted (Bontempo, 2021a). When Aroha's experience did not align with

that of the doctor's view was taken as the 'truth', and Aroha's experience was dismissed. This comment also identifies how Aroha ended up questioning her own experience by saying "I didn't want to make it seem like I was making an excuse".

Subtheme Two: "I was exemplified because I pushed through" Influences of Coaches and Support Staff

In addition to invalidation from HCP, participants felt invalidated by their coaches and support staff. When referring to the endometriosis pain in her diaphragm, Liz said, "Having to explain myself after a race like and they kept telling me it was anxiety and I was like it's not my throat is closed". Furthermore, Chloe's pain was invalidated and minimised time and time again by her coach and physio:

I had really bad back pain, and it was just pushed off as part of rowing and months went by and I still getting back pain and then they're like oh maybe it's actually just from like rowing maybe you know it's just tight so they gave me epidurals sclerosis injections but nothing seemed to be taken away the pain and I literally I stripped my training right back and every time I'd go to physio I'd either get shut down and they'd be like oh you know we think it's your back I don't think it's your period and I'm like I'm telling you it's my period like I'm on the middle of a training camp I've just had a period I'm now having another one and my back's hurting like when I was at home and I'd wake up with literally severe back pain in that lower right hand side and couldn't touch my toes couldn't do the side tests and I remember like even like trying to go to train and trying to walk through the door and not being able to do anything and you know sitting standing would all hurt and it's like why am I even here like I'm not gonna be able to do anything but I want to

show up I want to turn up and at the time the coach at the time made you feel like you oh he would say **how was your holiday** going like he'd be really patronising about it.

Chloe explains how instead of validating her embodied experience, the staff took the role of the expert and dismissed her concerns that her pain was related to her period. In addition, the coach was patronising towards her instead of being understanding. Chloe elaborated on how these attitudes began to influence her thoughts about her identity and sense of self. She continued:

He would make you feel really guilty for missing training I think that was really hard and it was like no one really understood what was going on and instead of tailoring the training to allow us to you know deal with these things like looking at the bigger picture erm it was like if you're missing the training then you're not good enough to be there so there was like a lot of pressure on myself to be there and to try and row but when your body is not letting you can't do it and then that mentally affects you because you feel like you're not good enough and you're a disappointment basically.

While, at times it can appear that athletes are complicit with dominant discourses from coaches because they agree with them, it is often because funding and selection are at stake (Lang, 2021). Athletes have been shown to comply with directives of coaches, even if they personally disagree with whether it is in their best interest or not, demonstrating the power imbalances (Lang, 2021). Here, although Chloe knew she would not be able to train at her normal capacity, she felt she 'had to' turn up to training because she had "no choice".

Considering that most sports staff are male and that sporting experiences typically occur in contexts where men and masculinity are favoured (Clarke et al., 2021; Norman, 2016) the additional gendered power imbalances can compound the issue of not being able to speak up.

These power relations between the male coach and female athlete can create a sense of

vulnerability in sporting environments (de Haan & Norman, 2020). Female athletes may feel uncomfortable discussing things like their menstrual cycle with staff (Findlay et al. (2020). Participants in my study described that they were even less willing to discuss menstrual dysfunctions or pain with men. Sometimes when they did so, they would be unwillingly exemplified for dismissing their own experiences and held up as superior or inspirational for being able to push through the pain. Ella found that, at times, she could push through her pain and still complete training. She said:

I'm a person now who would not stand for that shit no no but at the time when you're being held up as like why can't you be more like Ella who just gets on with it.

Although exemplified, Ella still experienced minimisation. Expecting her to push through to be an example to others is a way her pain was invalidated. The need for comprehensive educational frameworks with goals to improve knowledge and practice around menstruation and related dysfunction in sport encourages collaboration and promotes effective communication and has been established in the literature (Clarke et al., 2021). However, only a few participants experienced open-mindedness and empathy from their support staff. Dani, for example, described how her coach was understanding and supportive of her:

I was exemplified because I pushed through it and I think that's a huge regret for me as

I've always had a really good relationship with him and I think coming to him as a slightly older athlete as well and he didn't really get a choice and what I would talk to him about so I would just I would I'm very I'm quite an open person anyway and so I would just like talk about stuff and it was kind of maybe so for us yeah I'm fortunate that I felt really comfortable about talking to him about it and he's been really open like he'll send me a text and be like has 'it' [her menstrual cycle] come yet you know like you like

stuff like that then I don't have the pressure especially if I'm having I'm having really bad cramps I just don't have to worry about being like all I have to go to training and I've got to put on a brave like put on a brave face or worrying about leaking or anything like that, like I don't because there's no toilet at where we train.

While Dani's coach did 'take the pressure off' around performing when menstruating, Danielle reinforced that he did not have much choice in the matter. Whether participants were able to talk openly with their support staff appeared to rely on the confidence and assertiveness of the athlete, as opposed to the communication style of the coach.

Subtheme Three: "You Just Need to Relax" Invalidation and Minimising from Friends and Family

In addition to experiencing invalidation and minimisation from HCP and support staff, participants also experienced this when seeking support from their friends and whānau. Dani, when opening up to her family, was told that what she was going through was normal:

All this is normal this is just what women have to go through because that's what we got I remember my grandma saying that her sister every time she got her period every month she'd have to take like two days off school because she was so bad you know and then she's like oh that's just what happens it's normal.

This misunderstanding was perpetuated to Dani through her female family members. Previous generations may have experienced pain during menstruation and attributed this to "normal" period pain, so they may impress their views onto younger generations. It appears that, despite their own suffering, women who have had their pain dismissed by an older generation may continue to dismiss the younger generation. In addition, Aroha recalled her anger at her dyspareunia (pain during intercourse) being dismissed by her ex-partner:

I think it's really I mean this is getting very personal now but and I had I had one partner that it was really hard to explain that I was like no actually sometimes this is painful and they will say like no you just need to relax just relax I was like no you don't understand what this is like relaxing is not going to it it's not like I'm nervous it's like it I don't know it's almost like it's like bruised or something like I'm not gonna be able to just relax that way and that made me feel a bit like I was nuts like this is a very real feeling I feel like I'm not being understood whatsoever and yeah I probably felt a bit crazy then also nuts like I was like I was angry like listen to what I'm saying is not just a case of like I can yeah do a few yoga breaths.

Simply being told to relax was not helpful for Aroha and exacerbated the issue by making her feel like she was not only in pain, but also "nuts". This relationship pressure took an additional toll on Aroha's wellbeing. Aroha tried to explain what was happening, yet her partner was unsupportive in trying to understand her lived experiences. In addition, Aroha noted how she assumed that her friends had the same experiences:

It probably actually started a long time before I realised it did and like when I was in school I'd miss a lot of time for having period pains and which I kind of assumed as maybe more normal than it was because I'd tell my friends I'd had cold or something like that I wouldn't necessarily say I'm having three days off with my period and so I assume that when they said they had to cold that they also would also be having period pains.

Aroha explains that it was more socially acceptable to have a cold than to have period pains. This is an example of menstruation as a taboo topic that was avoided, even among friends (Chopra, 2020), demonstrating the surrounding stigma.

When women were trivialised by HCP, it was no surprise to participants that their family and friends also under-estimated the effects. In addition, there are also broader gendered dynamics and societal effects at play. Friends and family live in a world where women's pain is not taken seriously, and some may have had their own experiences of being dismissed. This dismissal is then internalised and used to interpret the experiences of others, perpetuating the cycle. Being invalidated by those meant to provide care and support often led participants to minimise and invalidate their own experiences, which often resulted in a reduction of self-esteem (see also Gambadauro et al., 2019). This invalidation led to self-silencing, which occurs when someone avoids saying what they think or feel to protect themselves (Jack & Dill, 1992). This was reinforced further by the 'expertise' of HCP who were trusted above participants and compounded by generational misunderstandings of women's pain. Feeling misunderstood not only by their doctor but also by the people that participants trusted made coping with endometriosis even harder (Grogan et al., 2018). Friends and family may have mistaken participant suffering as simply being in a bad mood or being 'dramatic', and participants even felt misunderstood by their partners (Facchin et al., 2018; Moradi et al., 2014). Dani explained:

Rather than seeing it as this is something it's like it's obvious and external this is just something that's happening with my body and this is how I can deal with it yeah I think that sometimes it's very easy to deal with when you've been diagnosed with it to think something's wrong with you and so...it used to feel like I was like it was just yeah there was something wrong with me I was the problem which obviously then impacts your staff listening and other things and then if I wasn't doing very well in my performance then I would again just had those negative thoughts that I was the problem, and it would just kind of feed off that.

Theme Two Conclusion:

Overall, Theme Two describes how participants embodied experiences were confused by the opinions of those whom they saw as support people or experts. Subtheme One explained the conflicts between the embodied experiences of participants and the information given by those in positions of power, causing them to consider that 'it was all in their head' or that they were making it up. Following this, participants explained how coaches and support staff influenced them to push through in Subtheme Two. Finally, in Subtheme Three, participants shared their disappointment in being invalidated even by their friends and family.

Theme Three: Recognising "Maybe This Isn't Normal" Advocacy and Overcoming Barriers

At some point in their journey, each participant reached a milestone where they felt 'enough was enough'. Every participant experienced a significant event that led them to seek out more help and endeavour to receive a diagnosis. For many, this was only initiated by their suffering becoming unbearable and leaving them with 'no choice' but to find answers. All participants experienced a struggle to get diagnosed and felt frustrated as a result. For some participants, they had someone, usually, a family member or HCP, notice that something did not seem right and advocated on their behalf. Many participants described 'that one person' who was most influential in their journey to diagnosis and felt 'if it was not for them', they may have 'never found the answer' or may still be looking for one.

Subtheme One: "It Became Really Bad" How Invalidation Delayed Diagnosis

Participants endured significant pain and suffering before either being able to, having the motivation to, or feeling validated enough, to seek more help. Participants believed that 'some pain' was normal or acceptable, but there was a 'limit'. Tiana, for instance, indicated that some pain was acceptable by saying she went to seek more help when she noticed: "this feels like more pain than I probably should be in". Here, Tiana reflects on her pain in relation to a level of pain that might be "normal"; however, she uses words like "probably," and "should," which indicates some hedging or perhaps not being entirely sure what an acceptable level of pain might be. Others used similar language to describe this experience; for instance, Aroha said: "I was probably around 19 or 20 [years old] I was like oh I don't know actually like this feels like more pain that I probably should be in", again reflecting that some levels of pain are 'ok'.

When participants experienced a higher than usual or higher than "normal" level of pain, it was often the spark for them to seek additional help. Briar noted that it was not until "it became really bad that's when I went to the gynaecologist"; similarly, Alex waited until her pain was severe enough to warrant a trip to the emergency department to take more action. However, to reach out and seek more help, participants had to 'rise above' the invalidation and minimising, as described in Theme Two, from the influential people around them, including HCP, coaches and staff, friends and whānau, and even their partners. Participants expressed that they believed if they were 'taken seriously' from the beginning, they would not have had to suffer for so long (see also Grogan et al., 2018). For Dani, whose most significant symptom was dyspareunia (painful sex), this meant being "crippled over" for hours after sex before feeling as though her pain was valid:

I thought I could live like this but at the same time I wasn't living I couldn't do anything so I knew that there was something wrong and it's only because I persevered that it changed and once I started to realise that it wasn't normal and started to have like longer episodes after sex with during sex that were just really really sore that definitely makes you feel like there's something wrong with you because this is meant to be something that's enjoyable for you and for the person that you're having sex with and you're like failing at it basically... being crippled over for two hours post having sex is not exactly normal.

Dani explained how she was torn between believing what her doctors were telling her and feeling burdened by 'not being able to live'. Dyspareunia took a toll on both her and her partner, which is common in relationships (Rea et al., 2020). Dani believed that it was only due to her ability to persevere in seeking answers that she ever received the correct diagnosis. She

experienced confusion between 'knowing something is wrong' and needing to develop the confidence to debate her condition with HCP and her partner.

Again, due to the compounding effects of women's bodily functions being taboo and stigmatised and the invalidation from HCP, it is common for women to endure great wait times and see many practitioners before receiving a diagnosis (Grogan et al., 2018; Moradi et al., 2014). In addition, Briar said:

I think I put up with it for a few months, and then I was talking with one of my friends at university and she had mentioned how she was in the process of going through a gynaecologist but I thought oh there's no way that I'd have it and my parents didn't think it was possible either there was no family history or anything like that probably a few months into it maybe three or four months that I kind of got sick of it and after having a regular monthly period I just couldn't deal with anymore so I went to a

gynaecologist... and from there that's where sort of the whole process with them started. Briar noted how not having any family history of endometriosis led her to believe that she may not have endometriosis. While family history is a known risk factor, endometriosis is so often missed or misdiagnosed that it is not a reliable predictor of whether someone will be diagnosed (Chopra, 2020). This medical discourse had worked its way into participants' experiences, causing confusion, particularly when they were invalidated by HCP. For Chloe, it was not until periods became more and more irregular and the pain was untreatable that she felt as though things were 'bad enough' to get more support:

I had a rehab program and I think I was the one that was noticing that my pain was starting about two days before I'd start my period and then my periods then became more and more irregular in terms of the every two weeks every six weeks like it was really up

and down but at the time I had the implant in so I previously hadn't had any periods and then all of a sudden I was getting them and really up and down...every time I'd go to physio I'd get shut down and be like oh you know we think it's your back and I'm like I'm telling you it's my period like I'm on the middle of a training camp I've just had a period I'm now having another one I'm like these don't cross over as much as they do and then when the physio would be asking about the pain you know like when you have muscle tightness and you can release it there was no way of releasing it like not even acupuncture yeah not even that was released in it and it was like literally like if your pelvis is like this [holding up hands in a circle] the pain was like in the inside of the pelvis and I wanted someone to stick with it and release it [pointing to the deepest part] but nothing was working.

Chloe observed that her pain was related to her period. This possibility was dismissed repeatedly despite trying to explain this pattern to staff. When her pain became untreatable by her physio, she decided to seek more help as she knew 'deep down' that her period and back pain were related, despite the 'experts' suggesting otherwise. Despite invalidation, participants continued to persevere with seeking help. For Chloe, this was despite feeling let down by the fact that all her efforts up until that point were fruitless and "nothing was working".

Subtheme Two: "You Had to Be Your Own Doctor" Self-Advocacy

Several participants took a scientific approach to investigating their symptoms. Many used smartphone applications (apps) or handwritten diaries to track and monitor their periods and symptoms in detail. These information logs helped them to see patterns of pain. Participants described this as having to 'be your own doctor' to find answers; these were tasks they took on

of their own volition in the absence of recognition and support from HCPs. Two participants, who were registered physios, explained their scientific approaches to getting answers. Ella said:

I was using Fitter Woman that tracking app that's when I started to notice there was a pattern repeating every month where there is a two-week period and then another five day period in my cycle when I was at like just lots of pain and I was really low mood-wise and I was really tired and there were other little symptoms that were cropping up as well like constant flare ups in my left hip and in my right SI [sacroiliac] joint and other things like that I had this kind of ignored for years and thought oh yeah it's just part of me I'm just a bit bust up after years of training and throwing myself at a crash pad [from competing in gymnastics] that totally makes sense and it wasn't until and it wasn't until oh sorry the nipple bleeding stuff started happening and I had started gathering the data and I went to my GP and she gave me a referral to get a breast ultrasound so I did that but didn't follow up anything with it but then went back to my GP in November of 2020 where I had almost a full year of this app and all this data and the worst pain that I've ever had that would get worse over Christmas and then lead up to surgery in February but in that November sort of early December point I went to my GP and said something isn't right and I'm really afraid we have done that breast ultrasound and I haven't spoken to her specialist and this is when they started to get really concerned and talk about cancer and very scary things.

Ella explained how the culture of dismissal from HCP caused her to downplay her own experiences until she felt as though she had enough scientific evidence to build a 'case', illustrating how sport experiences intersected with her dismissing her symptoms. Logging her menstrual cycle and related symptoms provided her with the type of evidence she felt was

required for HCP to take her concerns seriously. She explicitly felt the need to self-advocate and 'speak the language' of HCP to be validated. Using her knowledge of her embodied experience and physio expertise, she could objectively say that "something isn't right" and be believed. In addition, Anna, who was also a physio, stated:

The only thing actually that made me think about endo was it when I was doing my highintensity interval training and things I would get anterior shoulder pain on the right side and I know that trigger points in the diaphragm can refer up there.

Due to her expertise, Anna recognised that she might have diaphragmatic endometriosis (DE). In addition, Alex, when talking about her experience where her boyfriend had to call emergency services to seek help (see Theme One), described how she recognised that she might have DE before it was officially diagnosed based on her symptom profile:

Soon after that I got put on the contraceptive pill and just to stop my periods to see if see if it would help to basically see if it was endometriosis but the doctors were still like it's super rare to have in your diaphragm it's probably not but then I had like scans and like my ovaries were fine and then they're like oh yeah it's really like it's really not common for it to just be in your diaphragm but this whole time...but like I knew it was that.

Participants, even those without specialised training like the physiotherapists above, presented as experts of endometriosis. Many described sentiments of knowing more than their HCP about the disease and understood signs, symptom management, managing their energy, training and pain relief (see also Grogan et al., 2018; Seear, 2009).

Considering that the prevalence of endometriosis is higher than many other well-known diseases (Chopra, 2020), it was disappointing for participants to realise that they often felt they knew more about it than their HCP. This sentiment of having to 'be their own doctor' placed

additional pressure on participants. Many reported concerns with medications they were taking to combat their pain due to the unknown effects on performance and the strict drug testing rules they were subjected to. Participants were often prescribed heavy painkillers, including some that may be subject to bans by the World Anti-Doping Agency, the governing body for drug testing in sports (WADA, 2021a). Participants also described reluctance to take some medications, including hormonal contraceptives, due to their potential side effects on their performance.

This pressure to 'figure everything out' added additional stress on participants who described having to strongly advocate for themselves or rely on someone else to advocate for them to make any progress with their condition or be believed. Chloe explained how she felt she knew what was wrong and had to convince doctors to diagnose her.

I was literally like I was basically **begging them for a laparoscopy** and yeah they were able to give me one it took a while but I was able to get one and even then they were like you know we might go in and we might not find anything.

Even though the HCP had agreed to complete the laparoscopic surgery to see whether Chloe had endometriosis or not, Chloe felt that she had to continue to advocate for herself, to be able to prove that she knew something was going on. Despite this self-advocacy, the reception from the HCP was dismissive and invalidating. Instead of being supportive, the HCP patronised Chloe and said that she could be wrong and that they may not find anything.

During the interviews, participants often shared what they had learned and what their advice would have been to themselves and others. A diagnosis allowed participants to feel more educated about themselves and better prepared to help others. They encouraged others to strongly advocate for themselves, seek a second opinion and be prepared in training for all eventualities, including bleeding and pain. Participants mainly wanted to publicly dispel

misinformation and myths to peers, especially on social media Fields (see also Fernley, 2021).

Aroha said:

Try yeah keep notes and take those notes for appointments because the appointments are so short I think to kind of like arm yourself with more knowledge is really useful and but I want to say like spend more time researching but I didn't know that existed to research it and Google was coming up with some horrifying things that didn't really help so yeah I say that like **keep advocating for yourself** and I think the most important thing that could have could have like sped up my diagnosis would have been I would have been that like just keeping notes and going into every appointment knowing more about what I wanted to get out of it and being able to say like look I've had this this this and this test I think need to look into this this this and this or something like that and be a bit more a bit less passive I mean yeah I'd say like I advocated myself really really hard to get into appointments and specialist.

While Aroha states that being armed with the correct information was helpful, she also warned that searching for answers online brought up unhelpful diagnoses. Aroha stressed that instead of only having knowledge online, being prepared in appointments with historical notes was the most helpful advice she could give.

Subtheme Three: "The First One That Actually Believes Me" How One Person Made a Difference

During their journey to diagnosis, participants described how they finally had someone 'make a difference' or understand them. They often met with many HCP before finding 'the one' who helped. After Alex's experience with the 'sexist' and patronising surgeon, she finally found someone who 'took her seriously':

And then they got me referred to the specialist gynaecologist and he was great he was like **took me seriously** and we chatted through the images where they show the growth and his like review of the meeting letter said a laparoscopy is absolutely necessary and like that's two like medical opinions that have disagreed at each end of the spectrum which is like crazy.

While relieved that someone was finally able to help, Alex explained her frustrations with the inconsistency of care. After presenting to two physicians with the same symptoms, one dismissed them as something she just needed to 'get over' while the other took immediate action. Sofia had a similar experience where she saw "four doctors from four different medical practices" and presented with the same symptoms each time. It was not until she confided with a family member that she sought out the final doctor privately, who was able to help.

My mum's a pharmacist so I came to her and I was like oh don't you hate it when like your period lasts like 3 months and she was like hmm **no that's not normal** so I kind of explained to her what was happening and she was like **this isn't normal** when you go see someone privately about this so at least if it is normal he can tell us we've come on to the best and he knows yeah so pretty much her saying that I wasn't like crazy um like listening was good.

Sofia's mother advocated for her to receive private care. Sofia described that her mother, as a pharmacist, was more equipped to get her the right help than the other doctors she had already seen who dismissed her concerns. When Sofia finally saw a doctor privately, she explained:

He looked at me he was like I'm 99% sure you've got it [referring to endometriosis] and if you don't have it then something's not right and will fix it together okay I'm not so crazy but here is the **first one that actually believes me that I wasn't being crazy.**

Sofia described how this was a huge relief to be believed and taken seriously. This doctor went on to organise laparoscopic surgery, where Sofia was officially diagnosed.

Chloe described similar sentiments when she described the doctor who made a difference; she said about the doctor, "**she was the one**". Similarly, Ella illustrated the impact her GP made:

I felt really grateful to be in [the city she lives in] and have a GP who's got a background in ob-gyn [obstetrics and gynaecology] who I never I felt like **she never assumed** anything about me and spoke about pain in a way that was related to my body I wasn't like has a gingerbread man point to where the pain is I know I'd had kind of experiences previously which I was I was really shocked by that and reassured about it and I wasn't expecting the specialist to call me at 9 p.m. at night to talk on the phone for 45 minutes after I had scans that day.

Ella described how instead of objectifying her body and "pointing to it like a gingerbread man", as she had experienced in the past, her doctor took her embodied experience as the truth. Ella explained how her doctor exceeded her expectations by calling her on the same day and providing adequate time to answer her questions. In Ella's experience, doctors usually did not provide this level of 'empathy' and 'care', so this shocked her.

Theme Three Conclusion

In Theme Three, participants explained how the attitudes of HCP impacted the outcomes of the surgery by creating continued delays. Participants felt they had to advocate for themselves or bring 'scientific evidence' to be believed. Participants then explained how one person finally made a difference by validating their experiencing and advocating for their needs. Overall, Theme Three illustrates how attitudes of HCP made a significant impact on their journey.

Theme Four: "Thank God I've got an answer" Misdiagnoses and Treatments

Following the self or external advocacy participants described in Theme Three, participants went on to seek more support. However, during the process of doing so, they experienced many barriers. Subtheme One describes how participants were again minimised and invalidated and told to "just deal with it". Participants described that they had few choices in accessing care, that appointments were challenging to attend, and when they did so, they were misdiagnosed. Subtheme Two describes how, eventually participants did get surgery and how feelings of relief were tainted by other fears.

Subtheme One: "Just deal with it" Poor Options, Lack of Accessibility and Misdiagnoses

Once participants had established that there was something likely to be wrong, they faced many barriers in the pursuit of getting the right help. Firstly, participants shared how even simple tasks, such as attending appointments, were challenging due to the pain and fatigue they were experiencing. Chloe explained:

What was worse is that I was having to get the train from...where I was living at the time into town every time for an appointment on my own to go and see a doctor who would be like yeah we can't find nothing there's nothing wrong with you to get back on the train and go home and then not be able to train when my housemates were training on the team every day.

Chloe described the logistical challenges of getting a train to go to an appointment where she wasn't listened to and then how returning home was arduous and a burden. This left her feeling excluded as she would have to miss training while her teammates continued to train. The burden of her pain compounded with the mental exhaustion of being answer-less even though she was going out of her way to get help. In addition, when participants received treatment, they

described feelings of frustration with the options available. Many participants found that their HCP only focused on the physical components; for instance, Dani said:

Some of the psychological things that come can come alongside endo I think that there's definitely **not a lot of access** to like certain forms of treatment like for me it was I probably needed to have well I would have been nice you know if you had like some funded or even low cost physio women's health physio appointments or even access to you know if they mentioned anything about access to seeing a counsellor or psychologist there was just nothing like that it was just purely treated as a physical and...since then I they basically they put me on they gave me the option of going on I could have a Mirena [a hormonal contraceptive IUD (intra-uterine device)] or going on a pill and I don't like that this is personal but I just don't like **the idea of having something in my body that I can't control.**

Dani adds that losing control of her own body was an added burden. As Dani describes, while she could access *some* kinds of treatment, these were not necessarily the most effective or desirable, explicitly mentioning how it would have been helpful to have access to counselling or psychologists. Dani also refers to the psychological burden of both endometriosis and the challenges of trying to get help. In this quote, Dani also explores how the options offered to her, such as the Mirena or a pill, were not appealing as they make her feel out of control of her own body. Given the degree to which participants lacked control over the whole help-seeking process, this is notable—for participants like Dani, being able to be involved in and in control of their bodies seemed to be an essential part of healing. Dani's words about feeling out of control are particularly consequential in light of the stories as a whole. In addition, participants were

weighed down with misdiagnoses, leading to treatment for the wrong issues, which is common for women with endometriosis (Bulletti et al., 2010).

Participants were diagnosed with conditions including nerve irritation, back pain, pelvic inflammatory disease, and even sexually transmitted infections (STI). When asked about getting a diagnosis, Aroha explained that:

Then and most of them assumed as I had an STI so I cannot tell you how many STD [sexually transmitted disease] tests I had in that time and I'd be like I literally had one last week or last month or something and they would say oh well have you got the notes from it and I'd be like oh no I didn't bring them with me and then I'll have to do that again then and that basically would be the whole appointment so I think it like looking back I wish I just kept a folder or something on a case through my notes I could have gone in and said look this is what I've already done you need to go off this not just repeat shit that's already happened and I was also I was diagnosed with and I can't remember the name now pelvic inflammatory disease does that sound like a thing which is basically what I think what you get if you like had an untreated STI for a really really long time and I think you can get it otherwise I think that's the main cause is my very vague memory of it and so I was diagnosed with that for a little while and given a lot of antibiotics which again didn't really help my performance or training or anything and they just did nothing and obviously because I didn't have it and so that's was a bit frustrating that afterwards I was like look this didn't work and they were like oh but you have this disease and that's the treatments it must have worked and I was like well it didn't it didn't work and so I went through I think maybe two courses of antibiotics with that and that was like early 2018 things are probably about two or three months before I

got diagnosed and so yeah I went to a lot of different doctors who all assume that it was something and STI related until I went to the one who did my surgery.

Despite multiple negative tests, Aroha's doctors continued to be adamant that she had an STI. Aroha's experience highlights the gendered assumptions of not trusting women as patients as they are viewed as emotional and continue to be stereotyped as hysterical, despite advances in medicine which show this is not the case (Krebs & Schoenbauer, 2020; Young et al., 2019). Aroha's experiences are similar to those in Theme Two, where participants had to provide 'scientific evidence' as proof to be believed. As Aroha was rushing from trainings to appointments, being expected to provide test results that Aroha believed the HCP would likely already have access to was an added burden.

Participants endured ineffective treatments due to these misdiagnoses. Some of these were particularly burdensome and disruptive to their training and everyday lives, including nerve blockers, acupuncture, epidurals, induced menopause, antibiotics, pharmaceutical medications including hormonal contraceptives and pain killers and intrauterine devices. Despite sharing that they knew these would not work, participants often complied with trying new treatments out of 'desperation' or with small hopes that they would be effective. Anna said:

So um yeah so the first treatment I had was the **ilioinguinal nerve blocker** because I think initially my gynaecologist thought that it might just be an irritation of the nerve that was making it spasm but that didn't help so the next time I went to see him he was like well I was like you know what are my options he was like well either we do a laparoscopy or you **just deal with it as it is.**

Anna felt as though there were no good options. Being told to "deal with it as it is" felt discourteous as being at this appointment in the first place implied that she could not simply

"deal with it as it is". The other option of having surgery was also not a desired option due to the time required to take off training for preparation and recovery from surgery and the fact that these periods were unknown. However, Anna reinforced that she would do whatever it takes as she felt she could not continue on the same path.

Considering that some of these treatments have severe side effects, it shows how motivated participants were to seek relief, knowing that the side effects may impact their training and performance. Chloe said:

I had acupuncture yeah not even that was releasing it... I was tight so they gave me epidurals injections but nothing seemed to be taken away the pain and I literally I stripped my training right back yeah so we took the implant off and they tried me on a pill to see if that would help my periods get back into a normal flow but rather than actually sort the pain out what else did we use I mean that was it mainly and because obviously being an athlete they were mostly just telling me to rest or cross train and that's not really I mean I couldn't I couldn't train for ages and I was just like they put me on a pill and that didn't work and I didn't respond very well and he was like okay let's try and reset everything so he put me on the injection to give me the temporary menopause and with that you obviously have to take an oestrogen gel because I was taking it more than three months or whatever the minimum is and the gel wasn't working so I had a patch and that was much better but it's quite a lot for your body to go through with like having the hot flushes having to have the injections in themselves whilst trying to train because at that point I was able to then train after putting myself through a temporary menopause when I know that these injections do have a side effect and increase your risk of cancer.

Chloe explains how she 'tried everything' to get relief, but nothing worked. Chloe explains everything she had lost and how hard the experience was for her. It was not until finally having surgery that Chloe and other participants had any significant relief from their pain which is common for women with endometriosis (see also Wullschleger et al., 2015).

Subtheme Two: "Thank God I've got an answer" The Impacts of Surgery.

When participants finally were able to access a laparoscopy, they shared feelings of nervousness, apprehension, 'worry that it would not work' or that 'they wouldn't find anything', leaving no option but things being 'all in their head'. This was possibly because participants had tried so many things that did not work and had been dismissed. Accordingly, it seems reasonable that participants would feel apprehensive about the situation. Few participants knew anyone who had experienced this surgery, and very few knew of other athletes who had experienced it. This led to additional worry about the surgery's implications on their training and performance. Participants found that recovery guidelines were vague and did not account for returning to significant training.

Participants all had laparoscopic surgery where endometriosis was removed by excision, ablation, or both. Some participants described that the surgeon was able to remove all endometriosis, but others, including Anna, had growths in hard-to-reach areas such as the diaphragm:

So that's what I said, right let's see do the laparoscopy and so went into surgery and they removed adhesions from I think I had a couple down around ovaries but not much and then the main bulk of it was large intestine so they chopped all that off and then the ones around my diaphragm he didn't want to chop because he didn't want to damage the diaphragm so they burnt it [ablation] and so yeah so kind of came out of that and he

basically said that he thought that he got it all but wasn't 100% sure because the diaphragm you can't see all the way around it because of where they go in and he said if it does come back or there's more up there it would involve more kind of open surgery.

Immediately upon waking from surgery, participants felt dazed and experienced confusion. They described that, while feeling like this, HCP disseminated important information, which they later realised they had forgotten or were confused about. Ella said:

That's my one piece of feedback I guess on the whole process was please don't tell me that I need to book and schedule follow up ultrasounds when I am just out of surgery with a heart rate of 18 after a complicated surgery and I'm out of it that's not the time to do that.

Ella explained how she felt that it was unprofessional for HCP to deliver critical information to her while she was not in a state to process it. Participants felt that the information they were given following surgery could have been disseminated more effectively (see also Grogan et al., 2018). While still under the influence of powerful surgery-related pharmaceutical medications, participants were given instructions for recovery, medication information and advice. Some participants had a support person present to relay this information later, but many were alone.

Participants also shared their reactions to having a confirmed diagnosis of endometriosis. These reactions were often positive and centred on feelings of relief that they 'weren't crazy'. Sofia said: "I felt so relieved I was like thank God I've got an answer". After being trivialised for so long by HCP, coaches, family and others, participants described feelings of validation and legitimisation (see also Cole et al., 2021). Alex stated that after finding an "eight-millimetre growth on my diaphragm" she felt as though this was "good news in a way because I knew that my pain was like legitimised". While it seems interesting that participants felt relieved when

being diagnosed with such a disease, it also makes sense as it is a diagnosis that they fought for so long. After surgery, Ella was informed by her surgeon, who said "I can confirm it's endometriosis I will call you to let you know it's not cancer", and Ella, after digesting these "big statements", said "I remember feeling just so relieved that those are the statements I was hearing, and it wasn't it wasn't anything malicious". In Ella's comments, she reveals being relieved by knowing that it was not cancer, as she considered that endometriosis was not malicious. She presents a hierarchy where endometriosis is not viewed as severely as cancer and described feelings of relief.

Similarly, Tiana described how she felt validated that she had a real condition: "I actually felt relieved because if I didn't have endometriosis then we are back to square one".

These feelings of relief that participants shared were, however conflicted by other emotions. For example, Briar said: "for him [the surgeon] to confirm that and then show me the photos post operation was definitely a relief but it was kind of like oh how do I deal with that from now on". In addition, Dani shared that she experienced "a little bit of relief...but also scared because you have no idea what it what it's going to look like in the future". The relief of understanding what the problem was mixed with feelings of devastation of being diagnosed with a life-long incurable illness. In addition, Anna shared how she felt initial relief but how these feelings quickly eroded when she began to experience pain again:

And because initially when I came out of surgery I was literally buzzing because I was like yes they found something you know I felt like this weight had been lifted off my shoulders and I literally for a couple of weeks even though I had the wounds I was just like oh I just felt so good and at the time I didn't have any of my normal pain so I was like yes it's worked and I was just so excited and then I think it was about a week or two

later I had a flare up and I was like oh fuck um but I wasn't sure at that point whether I just overdone it with my return to sport.

Anna shared how she experienced emotional highs and lows, ranging from being "literally buzzing" and having a weight off her shoulders to thinking "oh fuck" where she began to doubt whether the surgery was successful or if she had overdone her training. Considering that return to training guidelines were highly vague, ranging from "just see how you go" to advising no training for weeks, participants felt confused as to whether it was them making the wrong choices during recovery or if the surgery had been ineffective.

Following surgery, participants underestimated the effects and how long recovery would take. Briar explained when asked about healing afterwards that "it was pretty excruciating and I think I just completely underestimated keyhole surgery and thought it was only a small female procedure". While recovery often took longer than expected, participants felt it did provide significant relief to their symptoms and noticed improvements in their performances. Anna, who had endometriosis on her diaphragm, said:

And I noticed that especially one thing actually my partner mentioned after my surgery like I used to get out of breath quite quickly and just walking up a hill and for someone who's quite fit like you shouldn't get out of breath just walking up a hill but after surgery I didn't get that anymore so that was one kind of big tick for me but when I'm in a flare up I do get out of breath a lot more.

While Anna noticed that surgery had made a difference in her breathing, she also explained how the surgery had not wholly resolved her breathing issues when she got her period. Due to not experiencing complete relief, participants were often worried that they might need another surgery in the future. Aroha also stated how surgery did not remove all her issues:

Um pretty satisfied **it certainly didn't just solve everything** like I still got pain but yeah like I said it just the duration of time with so much shorter I wasn't just writing off a moment of my life here and there and just being in pain is kind of yeah I just it just became a lot more manageable and yeah felt like I kind of **got my life back a bit**.

Aroha described how her surgery did not "solve everything", implying that she expected that surgery may have been a solution. Considering how long Aroha was seeking a diagnosis and how many treatments she was administered for issues that were, in fact, unrelated, it is particularly interesting that she hoped surgery would be a solution. On the other hand, Anna seemed to have lower expectations of surgery:

I would say I'm probably back to training as much as I ever was but it's still there definitely not as bad as it was um I guess when I do get a flare up it's probably less intense but it seems to last longer yeah exactly and it's not enough to stop me doing anything I can train through it I can do everything I want to do but it's just annoying one of those like low grade niggly just go away type pains and it definitely limits me I guess in what I feel like doing... or is it just a matter of living with what I've got and managing it and because at the minute I guess I feel like I could live with it as it is if I know it's not going to get any worse because if I know that I can deal with that so it's not only I guess that feeling of the unknown but also the feeling that **nobody can help you** you've been to see the best people in they don't know and so that was kind of just a bit frustrating and scary just the fact that is this just something that you're never going to know and you just have to live with and then you don't know if you don't know what it is you can't deal with it.

Anna appeared grateful that she experienced some improvements to her condition following surgery. This meant that she could consistently train, which was a noticeable difference. Anna noted that the relief for her was not only physical but mental. She described how the feeling of the unknown and that "nobody can help you" was an additional burden that was relieved from receiving her diagnosis. For Anna, simply having the knowledge of the problem made her feel more equipped to deal with it.

Following surgery, participants shared their concerns about the future. Many were worried about what 'maintenance' of their condition would entail and whether they would need future surgeries. Liz shared her concerns about having to remain on the contraceptive pill to reduce the likelihood of the growth of new endometriosis:

As a 24 year old there's a lot of others out there who are in a much worse condition with endometriosis or with anything else so I'm trying to think about that but it's um I think what I find hard is a lot of doctors didn't seem to care about the period thing and I also have like I'm a bit concerned about being on the pill for the next however many years because like the reality is we don't have any long term studies on how the pill affects women when they're older because the medication and we are on didn't exist like it's only existed for the past I don't know how long but not long enough you know and I've always been I've had suffered from mental health problems and I know that one of the side effects from being on the pill is like mental health stuff so I'm a bit worried but I'm not worried but like I just know that becomes like thing I have to be more conscious of and also yeah it's just I don't know I'm super anti anti-pills if I can help it so having to like get up and take something every day I don't like him yeah I don't like the compromise it feels like a big compromise rather than a solution which is hard.

Liz first compared herself to others acknowledging her gratitude of not being in a worse situation but continued to share her concerns about the future. Liz acknowledged the lack of research on hormonal contraceptives and how her mental health could be at risk due to side effects. Liz and other participants described a sense of 'doom' that it may always impact them no matter how positively they approached their condition. While they understood that they had received the 'gold standard' of treatment, participants were also aware that many still suffer after surgery, and many are put on contraceptive pharmaceuticals to inhibit future growth of endometriosis (see also Chopra, 2020). While this may seem confusing that endometriosis can still cause pain after removal, research has shown this may be due to central sensitisation, where nerves exhibit increased responsiveness and hypersensitivity (Nijs et al., 2019; Zheng et al., 2019).

Additionally, participants were worried how endometriosis might affect them in the future and shared concerns about their future pay, selectability or even considered retirement due to endometriosis.

Participants found the return to training and competition difficult due to mixed messaging from HCP and other advisors and a lack of guidelines specific to athletes. Instead of having clear direction from HCP, participants shared how they 'listened to their body', 'took it slowly' or, for some, rushed back too soon and had to take more time off. Anna, for example, shared her return to sport:

I just started with a few short dog walks 15-20min...then I think by the end of that first week I got my turbo trainer actually my wind trainer on the bike and just kind of sat and just spin the legs for half an hour I wasn't pushing or doing anything silly and so end of the first week I think I was probably spending on the bike for about half an hour and maybe go into 45 minutes walks just on the level nice and easy nothing crazy haha and

then the second week I think I genuinely felt really good I think I was supposed to have two weeks off work but I ended up going back after 10 days because I felt absolutely fine and I just started on a few reduced hours and so I didn't have to work quite so hard and another thing I tried to go kayaking 10 days post op which was definitely too soon after about 20 minutes and I was like yeah I'm sore now.

Once fully recovered, participants shared how they changed their approach to training after their surgery, with a goal of being better at 'listening to their body' and avoiding 'beating themselves up' on bad days. The focus for participants moved towards using their cycle to their advantage and resting when appropriate. Participants shared how they noticed significant improvements in their performance, not only from surgery but training 'smarter' by 'understanding their body better'. Dani explained how her coach was on board with this approach:

We yeah we do all my training around my cycle so which is pretty cool the first day of my cycle so the first day of my period off training so whenever that falls I just have that off just to allow me to chill out and not have to worry about any extra stresses on my body and what else do I do I try and increase and from probably day two to three probably day three onwards and for the next two weeks I'm good to go and I just like can smash everything and anything and so we do my double I do a lot of double day sessions in that time and we really just like smash me for those and then I get to do kind of whatever I want like I get like a few days where I just do a little bit of we kind of scale back on all the on the challenging work and just do more of attempts some more technical work sometimes it's pretty mentally frustrating but I actually find that physically I can learn quite a lot in that time and then I have for the remainder of my cycle I'm probably not getting my timings right but around the for the remainder of my cycle I can do

whatever I want so I have free reign over that so this morning I'm in there at the moment, so I went to the gym this morning and I just finished off the session that I didn't finish on Monday.

Dani, like some other participants, explained how she had a 'breakthrough' by working her training in with her cycle instead of constantly trying to fight it. By structuring her training around her menstrual cycle, she observed noticeable improvements in her performance and mentally felt better being able to rest on the bad days rather than battling on and 'beating a dead horse'. Interestingly, significant research has been completed in recent years to evidence these effects (see also Carmichael et al., 2021).

Research on women in sport is generally rare due to the complexities of sociocultural marginalisation in women's health and the fluctuations of hormones during the menstrual cycle (Emmonds et al., 2019; see also Sims & Heather, 2018). However, a small movement of female athlete research is underway, which has evidenced that structuring training based on the menstrual cycle improves performance and reduces the risk of injuries (Carmichael et al., 2021; Janse de Jonge, 2003; Martin et al., 2021). The mental effects of these methods are yet to be established in the research, but Dani and other participants described positive effects.

Theme Four Conclusion

This theme detailed how participant's experienced a lack of options and accessibility when seeking help for endometriosis. These experiences significantly added to the burden that participants experienced. Participants then described feelings of relief when finally receiving a diagnosis followed by feelings of apprehension about the future. Participants also shared how they changed their approaches to sport following their diagnosis.

Conclusion of Findings Chapter

In conclusion of this chapter, I provide a summary of the key findings. Firstly, in Theme One, participants described endometriosis-related burden in a way that I likened to a rain cloud that precipitated on every part of their story, including their physical and mental health. The overarching burden of this was pain. Participants described how they experienced chronic pelvic pain (CPP), which was, at times, considered the worst pain of their lives. For many, this pain was debilitating and impacted their relationships with others and daily functions, including training and sleep. Participants described how the pain and subsequent fatigue reduced their motivation at times and made them worry about their future in sport.

As athletes, participants went to great lengths to conceal their pain due to fears of being seen as weak, which is a stereotypically negative female trait, and due to the taboo that continues to exist around menstruation (see also Cole et al., 2021; Price & Shildrick, 1999; Shildrick & Price, 2017). Additionally, the time-consuming and debilitating effects of having a disease, or the stress of not knowing what was wrong with them, took a toll on their mental health. The intertwining of sport and identity was illustrated when participants found that their sporting life was negatively impacted by endometriosis. Participants described experiencing depressed mood, diminished pleasure in everyday activities, fatigue, loss of energy, feelings of worthlessness and even recurrent thoughts of death alongside the feelings of pressure to perform. Some participants described how they had been diagnosed with disorders including anxiety and depression; others were worried that they might be "depressed" due to their experiences with endometriosis.

In Theme Two, participants described how they were often invalidated and minimised by those around them. Participants experienced this from HCP, which conflicted between the

participants' embodied experiences and the HCP's expertise. Participants experienced a phenomenon where doctors often take the role of 'expert' and bearer of authoritative knowledge and dismiss embodied experiences (Kool et al., 2013). This phenomenon is likely linked to historical discourses of hysteria, which continue to be prevalent in modern medicine (Jones, 2015). This experience led to feelings of being 'dismissed', 'not listened to' or as though the doctor thought they were being 'dramatic'. This dismissal led to delays in accessing help and forced participants to seek out second, third, fourth, or more, opinions from other practitioners.

Not only did minimising and invalidation occur with HCP, but participants also described how it occurred with coaches, support staff, friends, and family. Whether participants could be honest with those around them often relied on their own confidence and assertiveness, as opposed to the openness and acceptance of others. Participants illustrated how power relations between their male coach and them as a female athlete created a sense of vulnerability (see also de Haan & Norman, 2020). While it appeared that participants were complicit with dominant discourses from coaches because they agreed with them, it was often because funding and selection were at stake (see also Lang, 2021). Additionally, participants detailed the struggles they experienced in being invalidated and minimised by their friends and family.

Theme Three described how participants reached a turning point in their journey by realising that their experiences were not normal. This theme detailed why this took so long and the self-advocacy and one influential person required to achieve substantial change. Being invalidated contributed to delays in receiving a diagnosis.

Participants felt they needed to advocate for themselves and 'be their own doctor'. Some took a scientific approach to investigating their symptoms, logging, and documenting information. This pressure to 'figure everything out' for themselves added additional stress.

However, eventually, participants found one person who made a difference. Participants explained that somewhere on their journey, they connected with 'that one person' who took their concerns seriously and advocated for them to receive more assistance.

In Theme Four, participants described the difficulties they experienced in seeking help. They experienced poor accessibility when seeking support and felt frustrated and burdened by the fatigue and pain they experienced which made small tasks, such as attending medical appointments, extra challenging. To make matters worse, participants were incorrectly diagnosed with conditions including nerve irritation, back pain, pelvic inflammatory disease, and even sexually transmitted infections (STI) and subsequently endured ineffective treatments due to these misdiagnoses.

However, following these experiences, all participants finally got diagnosed with endometriosis and received surgery. Participants described nervousness, apprehension and 'worry that it would not work' or that 'they wouldn't find anything', leaving no option but things being 'all in their head' before surgery. Immediately upon waking from surgery, participants felt dazed and experienced confusion. However, shortly after this, participants were informed of a confirmed diagnosis of endometriosis. Responses to this were positive and centred on feelings of validation and relief that they 'weren't crazy'.

After surgery, participants underestimated the negative effects, how long recovery would take and realised that surgery did not completely cure them, leaving them concerned about their future in sport. Participants portrayed the mixed messages they received regarding advice on returning to sport and noted the lack of guidelines specific to athletes. Finally, participants shared how their approach to training had changed following their diagnosis. Participants described changes in being better at 'listening to their body' where they began to train with their menstrual

cycle. Overall, this theme detailed how participant's experienced a lack of options and accessibility when seeking help for endometriosis, the related burden, and feelings following receiving a diagnosis.

Chapter Five: Conclusion

The final section of this thesis outlines implications, limitations, and strengths before providing a conclusion. The experiences that participants shared provided rich information. Based on this information, I offer implications for healthcare practitioners (HCP) to improve not only their awareness and education surrounding endometriosis, but also their ability to empathise with patients. Following this, I make suggestions for how coaches, support staff, and others providing social support can help to recognise endometriosis and provide an environment that reduces stigma to encourage athletes to speak up. Following this, I suggest strengths and limitations of this study before providing concluding remarks.

Implications

Participants described their endometriosis-related pain as a rain cloud that burdened every part of their story. Part of this burden was the significant amount of time and resources spent in order to get the correct diagnosis and subsequently, treatment. Participants were often misdiagnosed with conditions including nerve irritation, back pain, pelvic inflammatory disease, and even sexually transmitted infections (STI) and endured ineffective treatments due to these misdiagnoses. Accordingly, participants stressed the importance of HCP being educated about endometriosis in order to avoid these lengthy wait times and misdiagnoses. HCP should aim to be informed with up-to-date information about endometriosis and equipped to quickly recognise this highly prevalent disease; further, they should be ready to take swift action in treatment (see also Culley et al., 2013; Moradi et al., 2014; Young et al., 2015).

Additionally, HCP who work with athletes should expand their understanding to be aware of the possible effects of endometriosis on sport—and how this can impact patient decision-making, as well as needed accommodations. As participants identified that their pain

impacted their sleep, fatigue levels, and in turn performance, pain-related sleep and fatigue issues need to be addressed to maintain optimal performance (see also Watson, 2017). Athletes need to take time off training to be able to have surgery and therefore, where possible it needs to be scheduled at an appropriate time in the season where there is a significant period of rest possible. It is important that HCP are aware that delaying treatment may be the only option, as athletes' career progress or season commitments may depend on the timing. Additionally, as guidelines for returning to sport post-surgery are yet to exist, HCP should also seek to contribute to developing a general guide for returning to sport taking into account the demands of each sport.

In addition to a lack of education about endometriosis amongst HCP, participants identified that a culture of minimising and invalidating contributed to their suffering. These experiences led to participants feeling 'dismissed', 'not listened to' and wondering if they were 'going crazy'. This created a sense of conflict between the participants' embodied experiences, and the expertise of the HCP (see also Kool et al., 2013). Contributing to this was 'masculinised knowledge' and historical discourses of hysteria which left little room for understanding embodied female experiences (see also Davis-Floyd & Sargent, 1997; Young et al., 2019). This suggests a greater need for HCP to be more attuned to how athletes are communicating about their embodied experiences and that HCP need to be equipped with the knowledge of female embodied experiences and provide an empathetic stance when listening to patient stories. This requires HCP to acknowledge women's knowledge of their own bodies and consider the patient's experience more significantly. Further, a key part of this is understanding that athletes typically avoid being seen as weak (Wilson et al., 2021), so when they do speak up about their pain, it is vital to take them seriously. Achieving this will likely require an approach where HCP

improve attitudes about endometriosis and where women's experiences are assessed and addressed according to their concerns (see also Young et al., 2019).

In terms of mental health, participants experienced a 'mental toll' where they were psychologically impacted by these experiences. Participants described experiencing profound and intense symptoms including depressed mood, diminished pleasure in normal activities, fatigue, loss of energy, feelings of worthlessness and even recurrent thoughts of death.

Considering that athletes are at a higher risk of suicide (Peterson et al., 2018; Timpka et al., 2021), and half of women with endometriosis have suicidal thoughts (BBC, 2019) it is particularly important that HCP also screen for mental health concerns and refer appropriately for additional support when appropriate.

As with HCP, participants felt as though their coaches (who were mostly male) and support staff had a low understanding of endometriosis. This meant that participants endured a culture of being minimised and invalidated. This was likely compounded by power relations between the male coach and female athlete which can create a sense of vulnerability in sporting environments (see also de Haan & Norman, 2020). It was often up to the athlete to educate their coach on endometriosis and whether participants were able to do so appeared to depend on the confidence and assertiveness of the athlete, as opposed to the communication style of the coach.

Considering the prevalence of endometriosis is around 8% in athletes (Heather et al., 2020) or possibly higher (Pettersson & Berterö, 2020), coaches and support staff should seek to understand how it presents, and where to refer their athletes for screening and treatment for endometriosis. This requires staff to confront taboos that exist around women's bodily functions (Price & Shildrick, 1999; Shildrick & Price, 2017), and actively reduce stigma by facilitating conversations about menstrual health, and the impacts of periods on life and performance.

Following surgery, participants often became more 'in tune' with their bodies, and some began to plan their training around their menstrual cycle. This took the pressure off trying to perform on days with significant pain and heavy bleeding and these participants noticed performance improvements by adopting this training style. Other research in this area is growing and displays promise (Carmichael et al., 2021; Clarke et al., 2021). Coaches could potentially grow their knowledge of this area and consider individualising training around the menstrual cycle. Additionally, when athletes present with pain, coaches and support staff can encourage athletes to track their pain symptoms along with their period to observe related patterns.

Additionally, participants found the return to training and competition difficult due to mixed messaging and the previously noted lack of guidelines that were specific to athletes from HCP. Coaches and support staff should work together with HCP to ensure that the athlete is well supported in their return to training and competition. Support staff could also assist in recognising and appropriately referring for mental health concerns and make efforts to reduce the stigma of mental health by facilitating healthy conversations. Lastly, while participants identified that their partners, families, and friends were mostly protective, for some, their social support network could be enhanced by additionally increasing their awareness of endometriosis.

Improved attitudes, education and further research among HCP, coaches and support staff and social supports could improve the life situation of athletes with endometriosis (see also Pettersson & Berterö, 2020).

Strengths and Limitations

Women were recruited for this study online via social media, a method of recruitment which has several limitations. Firstly, some of the participants knew me through sport, which may have encouraged them to participate where they otherwise would not have. While I made

efforts to explain that participation was voluntary through the informed consent process, some may have felt compelled to participate to be supportive.

Secondly, the study may have attracted those who felt as though they needed more support or who were experiencing more severe symptoms. Thirdly, the recruitment method may have contributed to the low diversity in participant characteristics. Participants were from New Zealand, Australia and the UK and competed in athletics, gymnastics, rowing, martial arts and cycling (including track, road, and mountain bike). This research should not be considered representative across diverse groups such as para-sports nor across different sports. The unique challenges that some athletes may face were not addressed in this study.

Another limitation within this study was the considerable amount of rich qualitative data uncovered from the participant accounts. The limitation here was the inevitable inability to completely represent every nuance within such rich qualitative data. Finding ways to present the amount of information was challenging as I viewed every aspect of participants' stories as important. However, due to the scope of this study, only four key themes were focused on.

A strength of this study was the personal experiences that I had in both sport and having endometriosis. I believe this offered me insight into participant experiences and helped me to understand their stories while offering solidarity and appreciating their experiences. While also noted as a limitation, knowing some of the participants was also a strength as it meant rapport was already established and participants likely felt comfortable sharing information. In addition, the richness of the qualitative data strengthened this study. The participants were brave in openly explaining and elaborating on, what were extremely challenging experiences which added depth and richness to the findings. The final strength of this study that I will acknowledge was that this

research is among the first to address this topic of assessing how endometriosis affects the lives and wellbeing of athletes.

Conclusion

In concluding this thesis, I reflect on previous research before reviewing the aims of the study, reiterating the findings of this thesis, and providing a closing statement. Endometriosis is a disease characterised by CPP with a prevalence of around 8% in athletes. This study was among the first to investigate how endometriosis affects athletes. As noted in the literature review, only one study on an athlete with endometriosis was identified. Other research on endometriosis in general revealed the physical and psychological burden that women endure. This was illustrated in the current study, but with additional specific effects on sport.

This research aimed to evaluate the impact of endometriosis on the lives and well-being of female athletes. This was completed by using semi-structured interviews to gather participant information. These were then recorded and transcribed before being analysed using reflexive thematic analysis. Following this, four themes were developed:

Theme One: "A Cloud Over You" The Burden of Endometriosis

Theme Two: "How was your Holiday?" Experiences of Invalidation and Minimisation

Theme Three: Recognising "Maybe This Isn't Normal" Advocacy and Overcoming

Theme Four: "Thank God I've Got an Answer" Misdiagnoses, Diagnoses and Treatments

These four themes were based on three aims which are identified next.

The first aim was to understand the symptoms, journey to diagnosis, and treatment experiences of female athletes with endometriosis. In investigating this I found that participants experienced significant burden with enduring painful symptoms and arduously long journeys to diagnosis and treatment. This included poor accessibility to appointments and many

misdiagnoses. This took a toll on both their physical and mental health and produced significant distress. Participants felt as though they had to advocate for themselves in order to receive adequate care or rely on someone else to do so until finding someone who made a difference. Participants explained that somewhere on their journey, they connected with 'that one person' who took their pain seriously and changed the course of their journey. After having surgery and receiving a diagnosis, participants felt validated and relieved. Yet following this, participants underestimated how long recovery would take and realised that surgery did not completely cure them, leaving them with concerns about the future of their sport and in general.

My next aim was to understand the impact of endometriosis on sporting lives, including selection, and relationships. Here I found that participants were negatively impacted in their sporting lives. Participants went to great lengths to conceal their pain due to fears of being seen as weak in their sport and experienced stress in their relationships with coaches and support staff due to endometriosis. Participants demonstrated how power relations between their male coach and them as a female athlete created a sense of vulnerability which made them unwillingly complicit with dominant discourses from coaches because their funding and selection were at stake. Additionally, after surgery, participants received mixed messages regarding advice on returning to sport and noted the lack of guidelines specific to athletes. Finally, participants shared how their approach to training had changed following their diagnosis and how they became better at 'listening to their body'. However, participants often had their identity intertwined with their sport and found that when sport was not going well due to endometriosis, their mental health took a toll.

This mental toll was additionally relevant to the third aim of this project which was to evaluate the effects of endometriosis on female athletes' wellbeing, mental health, and future

aspirations. In terms of wellbeing, participants described how they were often invalidated and minimised by those around them. This put strain on their relationships with friends and family and with HCP. This additionally impacted their wellbeing and mental health by making them feel 'depressed', 'not listened to' or as though they were 'going crazy'. In terms of future aspirations, some were worried how endometriosis might affect them in the future and shared concerns about their future pay, selectability or even considered retirement due to endometriosis.

Implications of these findings include the need for HCP to improve their awareness of endometriosis and its impact on sport. This also requires HCP to become equipped with knowledge of female embodied experiences and to be empathetic and pay attention when athletes speak up. It is additionally paramount for HCP to screen for mental health concerns. Implications for coaches and support staff also include increasing their awareness, but additionally to facilitate open conversations about women's health in general to reduce stigma. Coaches and support staff can also seek to plan training around the menstrual cycle for performance benefits. Lastly, HCP and sport staff should work together to develop guidelines around training with endometriosis, surgery, and the subsequent return to sport.

Overall, this study reinforced current knowledge about women with endometriosis and the associated burden. As a previously unexplored area of the literature, this project illustrated how athletes specifically are impacted in their sporting lives. Additionally, this research provided recommendations for people involved with athletes and a demonstrated a rationale to explore this topic further.

References

- Agarwal, S. K., Chapron, C., Giudice, L. C., Laufer, M. R., Leyland, N., Missmer, S. A., Singh, S. S., & Taylor, H. S. (2019). Clinical diagnosis of endometriosis: A call to action.

 American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 220(4), 354-356.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2018.12.039
- Alimdjanovna, T. N. (2021). Endometriosis: Relevance, clinic and treatment. *Asian Journal of Multidimensional Research*, 10(4), 438-443. https://doi.org/10.5958/2278-4853.2021.00488.2
- Andysz, A., Jacukowicz, A., Merecz-Kot, D., & Najder, A. (2018). Endometriosis The challenge for occupational life of diagnosed women: A review of quantitative studies.

 *Medycyna Pracy, 69(6), 663-671. https://doi.org/10.13075/mp.5893.00737
- Archibald, M. M., Ambagtsheer, R. C., Casey, M. G., & Lawless, M. (2019). Using zoom videoconferencing for qualitative data collection: Perceptions and experiences of researchers and participants. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 18*, Article 1609406919874596. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919874596
- Arion, K., Orr, N. L., Noga, H., Allaire, C., Williams, C., Bedaiwy, M. A., & Yong, P. J. (2020).

 A quantitative analysis of sleep quality in women with endometriosis. *Journal of Women's Health*, 29(9), 1209-1215. https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2019.8008

- Aron, C. M., Harvey, S., Hainline, B., Hitchcock, M. E., & Reardon, C. L. (2019). Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and other trauma-related mental disorders in elite athletes: A narrative review. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *53*(12), 779-784. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2019-100695
- Ballard, K., Lowton, K., & Wright, J. (2006). What's the delay? A qualitative study of women's experiences of reaching a diagnosis of endometriosis. *Fertility and Sterility*, 86(5), 1296-1301. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2006.04.054
- Bazot, M., & Daraï, E. (2017). Diagnosis of deep endometriosis: Clinical examination, ultrasonography, magnetic resonance imaging, and other techniques. *Fertility and Sterility*, 108(6), 886-894. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2017.10.026
- BBC. (2019). *Endometriosis: Thousands share devastating impact of condition*. Retrieved November 28 from https://www.bbc.com/news/health-49897873
- Beable, S., Fulcher, M., Lee, A. C., & Hamilton, B. (2017). SHARP Sports mental health awareness research project: Prevalence and risk factors of depressive symptoms and life stress in elite athletes. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 20(12), 1047-1052. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2017.04.018

Beecham, C. T. (1949). Surgical treatment of endometriosis: With special reference to conservative surgery in young women. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 139(15), 971-972. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1949.02900320001001

Bhaskar, R. (1978). A Realist Theory of Science. Routledge.

- Bontempo, A. C. (2021a). The effect of personalized invalidation of symptoms by healthcare providers on patient depression: The mediating role of self-esteem. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 105(6), 1598-1605. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2021.09.034
- Bontempo, A. C. (2021b). The need for a standardized conceptual term to describe invalidation of patient symptoms. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 27(9), 2104-2114. https://doi.org/10.1177/13591053211024718
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2013). Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners.

 Sage.
- Braun, V., Clarke, V., Hayfield, N., & Terry, G. (2019). Thematic analysis. In P. Liamputtong (Ed.), *Handbook of research methods in health social sciences* (pp. 843-860). Springer https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-5251-4_103

- Braun, V., Clarke, V., & Rance, N. (2014). How to use thematic analysis with interview data. In A Vossler & N. Moller (Eds.), *The counselling and psychotherapy research handbook* (pp. 183–197). Sage.
- Brewer, B. W., Van Raalte, J. L., & Linder, D. E. (1990). Effects of pain on motor performance.

 Journal of Sport Exercise Psychology, 12(4), 353-365.

 https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.12.4.353
- Brosens, I., & Benagiano, G. (2011). History of Endometriosis: A 20th-Century Disease. In

 Endometriosis: science and practice (pp. 1-18).

 https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444398519.ch1
- Brown, P., Zavestoski, S., McCormick, S., Mayer, B., Morello-Frosch, R., & Gasior, R. (2004).

 Embodied health movements: Uncharted territory in social movement research. *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 26(1), 1-31. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9566.2004.00378.x
- Bulletti, C., Coccia, M., Battistoni, S., & Borini, A. (2010). Endometriosis and infertility.

 **Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics, 27(8), 441-447.

 https://doi.org/10.1007%2Fs10815-010-9436-1
- Bury, M. (1982). Chronic illness as biographical disruption. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 4(2), 167-182. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.ep11339939

- Campbell, N., Brady, A., & Tincknell-Smith, A. (2021). *Developing and supporting athlete wellbeing: Person first, athlete second*. Routledge.
- Campbell, R., & Wasco, S. M. (2000). Feminist approaches to social science: Epistemological and methodological tenets. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 28(6), 773-791. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1005159716099
- Carbone, M. G., Campo, G., Papaleo, E., Marazziti, D., & Maremmani, I. (2021). The importance of a multi-disciplinary approach to the endometriotic patients: The relationship between endometriosis and psychic vulnerability. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 10(8), 1616-1618. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm10081616
- Carmichael, M. A., Thomson, R. L., Moran, L. J., & Wycherley, T. P. (2021). The impact of menstrual cycle phase on athletes' performance: A narrative review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(4), 1-22. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18041667
- Caserta, D., Giulia, B., Eleonora, R., Eleonora, M., & Flaviano, M. (2013). Impact of endometriosis on work productivity and quality of life: A Survey from Italy.

 *International Journal of Management Sciences and Business Research, 2(4), 42-48.

 https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3405972

- Cheatle, M. D., Foster, S., Pinkett, A., Lesneski, M., Qu, D., & Dhingra, L. (2016). Assessing and managing sleep disturbance in patients with chronic pain. *Anesthesiology Clinics*, 34(2), 379-393. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anclin.2016.01.007
- Chiuve, S. E., Kilpatrick, R. D., Hornstein, M. D., Petruski-Ivleva, N., Wegrzyn, L. R.,

 Dabrowski, E. C., Velentgas, P., Snabes, M. C., & Bateman, B. T. (2021). Chronic opioid

 use and complication risks in women with endometriosis: A cohort study in US

 administrative claims. *Pharmacoepidemiology and Drug Safety, 30*(6), 787-796.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/pds.5209
- Chopra, S. (2020). Endometriosis: An enigma. CRC Press.
- Clarke, A., Govus, A., & Donaldson, A. (2021). What male coaches want to know about the menstrual cycle in women's team sports: Performance, health, and communication.

 International Journal of Sports Science & Coaching, 16(3), 544-553.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1747954121989237
- Cockburn, P. (2017). Endometriosis: Controversy over study asking how disease affects men's sexual wellbeing. ABC Premium News. Retrieved 12/03/2022 from https://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-05-31/outrage-over-asking-men-how-endo-affects-them/8573786

- Cole, J. M., Grogan, S., & Turley, E. (2021). "The most lonely condition I can imagine":

 Psychosocial impacts of endometriosis on women's identity. *Feminism & Psychology*,

 31(2), 171-191. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959353520930602
- Cosar, E., Güngör, A. Ç., Gencer, M., Uysal, A., Hacivelioğlu, S. O., Özkan, A., & Şen, H. M. (2014). Sleep disturbance among women with chronic pelvic pain. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 126(3), 232-234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijgo.2014.03.034
- Cox, H., Henderson, L., Wood, R., & Cagliarini, G. (2003). Learning to take charge: women's experiences of living with endometriosis. *Complementary Therapies in Nursing and Midwifery*, 9(2), 62-68. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1353-6117(02)00138-5
- Cresswell, S. L., & Eklund, R. C. (2006). Changes in athlete burnout over a thirty-week "rugby year". *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 9(1), 125-134.

 https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2006.03.017
- Cresswell, S. L., & Eklund, R. C. (2007). Athlete burnout: A longitudinal qualitative study. *The Sport Psychologist*, 21(1), 1-20. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1123/tsp.21.1.1
- Csordas, T. J., & Harwood, A. (1994). Embodiment and experience: The existential ground of culture and self (Vol. 2). Cambridge University Press.

- Culley, L., Law, C., Hudson, N., Denny, E., Mitchell, H., Baumgarten, M., & Raine-Fenning, N. (2013). The social and psychological impact of endometriosis on women's lives: A critical narrative review. *Human Reproduction Update*, *19*(6), 625-639. https://doi.org/10.1093/humupd/dmt027
- Culley, L., Law, C., Hudson, N., Mitchell, H., Denny, E., & Raine-Fenning, N. (2017). A qualitative study of the impact of endometriosis on male partners. *Human Reproduction*, 32(8), 1667-1673. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/dex221
- Davis-Floyd, R. E., & Sargent, C. F. (1997). *Childbirth and authoritative knowledge: Cross-cultural perspectives*. University of California Press.
- De Graaff, A., D'hooghe, T., Dunselman, G., Dirksen, C., Hummelshoj, L., Consortium, W. E., Simoens, S., Bokor, A., Brandes, I., & Brodszky, V. (2013). The significant effect of endometriosis on physical, mental and social wellbeing: Results from an international cross-sectional survey. *Human Reproduction*, 28(10), 2677-2685.

 https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/det284
- de Haan, D., & Norman, L. (2020). Mind the gap: The presence of capital and power in the female athlete–male-coach relationship within elite rowing. *Sports Coaching Review*, 9(1), 95-118. https://doi.org/10.1080/21640629.2019.1567160

- Denny, E. (2004). 'You are one of the unlucky ones': Delay in the diagnosis of endometriosis.

 *Diversity in Health and Social Care, 1, 39-44.
- Denny, E., & Mann, C. H. (2007). A clinical overview of endometriosis: A misunderstood disease. *British Journal of Nursing*, 16(18), 1112-1116. https://doi.org/10.12968/bjon.2007.16.18.27503
- Deschamps, T., Hug, F., Hodges, P. W., & Tucker, K. (2014). Influence of experimental pain on the perception of action capabilities and performance of a maximal single-leg hop. *The Journal of Pain*, 15(3), 271-272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2013.10.016
- Ek, M., Roth, B., Ekström, P., Valentin, L., Bengtsson, M., & Ohlsson, B. (2015).

 Gastrointestinal symptoms among endometriosis patients: A case-cohort study. *BMC*Womens Health, 59(15), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12905-015-0213-2
- Elder-Vass, D. (2010). *The causal power of social structures: Emergence, structure and agency*.

 Cambridge University Press.
- Emmonds, S., Heyward, O., & Jones, B. (2019). The challenge of applying and undertaking research in female sport. *Sports Medicine-Open*, *5*(1), 1-4. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40798-019-0224-x

- Facchin, F., Buggio, L., Ottolini, F., Barbara, G., Saita, E., & Vercellini, P. (2019). Preliminary insights on the relation between endometriosis, pelvic pain, and employment.

 Gynecologic and Obstetric Investigation, 84(2), 190-195.

 https://doi.org/10.1159/000494254
- Facchin, F., Buggio, L., Vercellini, P., Frassineti, A., Beltrami, S., & Saita, E. (2021). Quality of intimate relationships, dyadic coping, and psychological health in women with endometriosis: Results from an online survey. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 146, Article 110502. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110502
- Facchin, F., Saita, E., Barbara, G., Dridi, D., & Vercellini, P. (2018). "Free butterflies will come out of these deep wounds": A grounded theory of how endometriosis affects women's psychological health. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 23(4), 538-549.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105316688952
- Farland, L., Missmer, S., Bijon, A., Gusto, G., Gelot, A., Clavel-Chapelon, F., Mesrine, S., Boutron-Ruault, M., & Kvaskoff, M. (2017). Associations among body size across the life course, adult height and endometriosis. *Human Reproduction*, 32(8), 1732-1742. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/dex207
- Fawcett, L., Heneghan, N. R., James, S., & Rushton, A. (2020, Jul). Perceptions of low back pain in elite gymnastics: A multi-disciplinary qualitative focus group study. *Physical Therapy in Sport*, 44, 33-40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ptsp.2020.04.003

- Fernley, N. (2021). That one doctor. . . Qualitative thematic analysis of 49 women's written accounts of their endometriosis diagnosis. *Journal of Endometriosis and Pelvic Pain Disorders*, 12(1), 40-52. https://doi.org/10.1177/2284026520984366
- Findlay, R. J., Macrae, E. H. R., Whyte, I. Y., Easton, C., & Forrest Née Whyte, L. J. (2020, Sep). How the menstrual cycle and menstruation affect sporting performance:

 Experiences and perceptions of elite female rugby players. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 54(18), 1108-1113. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2019-101486
- Fletcher, A. J. (2017). Applying critical realism in qualitative research: Methodology meets method. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 20(2), 181-194. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1144401
- Fourquet, J., Báez, L., Figueroa, M., Iriarte, R. I., & Flores, I. (2011). Quantification of the impact of endometriosis symptoms on health-related quality of life and work productivity. *Fertility and Sterility*, 96(1), 107-112.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2011.04.095
- Fourquet, J., Gao, X., Zavala, D., Orengo, J. C., Abac, S., Ruiz, A., Laboy, J., & Flores, I. (2010). Patients' report on how endometriosis affects health, work, and daily life. *Fertility and Sterility*, 93(7), 2424-2428. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2009.09.017

- Fruchart, E., Rulence-Pâques, P., & Nicole, C. (2020). Mapping ethical positions with regard to a coach's decision to select (or not) an injured athlete. *International Journal of Sports*Science & Coaching, 15(4), 467-480. https://doi.org/10.1177/1747954120925593
- Gambadauro, P., Carli, V., & Hadlaczky, G. (2019). Depressive symptoms among women with endometriosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *American Journal of Obstetrics* and Gynecology, 220(3), 230-241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2018.11.123
- Gao, X., Yeh, Y., Outley, J., Simon, J., Botteman, M., & Spalding, J. (2006). Health-related quality of life burden of women with endometriosis: A literature review. *Current Medical Research and Opinion*, 22(9), 1787-1797. https://doi.org/10.1185/030079906X121084
- Gervis, M., Pickford, H., Hau, T., & Fruth, M. (2020). A review of the psychological support mechanisms available for long-term injured footballers in the UK throughout their rehabilitation. *Science and Medicine in Football*, *4*(1), 22-29.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/24733938.2019.1634832
- Gil, K. M., Keefe, F. J., Crisson, J. E., & Van Dalfsen, P. J. (1987). Social support and pain behavior. *Pain*, 29(2), 209-217. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3959(87)91037-2
- Gilmour, J. A., Huntington, A., & Wilson, H. V. (2008). The impact of endometriosis on work and social participation. *International journal of nursing practice*, *14*(6), 443-448. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-172X.2008.00718.x

- Giudice, L. C., & Kao, L. C. (2004). Endometriosis. *Lancet*, *364*(9447), 1789-1799. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(04)17403-5
- Gould, D., Bridges, D., Udry, E., & Beck, L. (1997). Stress sources encountered when rehabilitating from season-ending ski injuries. *The Sport Psychologist*, 11(4), 361-378. https://doi.org/10.1123/tsp.11.4.361
- Granito, J. (2002). Psychological response to athletic injury: Gender differences. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 25(3), 243-259.
- Grogan, S., Turley, E., & Cole, J. (2018). 'So many women suffer in silence': A thematic analysis of women's written accounts of coping with endometriosis *Psychology and Health*, *33*(11), 1364-1378.
- Grylls, E., & Spittle, M. (2008). Injury and burnout in Australian athletes. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 107(3), 873-880. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.107.3.873-880
- Guerrero, L. K., Andersen, P. A., & Afifi, W. A. (2017). *Close encounters: Communication in relationships*. Sage Publications.
- Gustafsson, H., Kenttä, G., & Hassmén, P. (2011). Athlete burnout: An integrated model and future research directions. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 4(1), 3-24. https://doi.org/10.1080/1750984X.2010.541927

- Hadfield, R., Mardon, H., Barlow, D., & Kennedy, S. (1996, Apr). Delay in the diagnosis of endometriosis: A survey of women from the USA and the UK. *Human Reproduction*, 11(4), 878-880. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.humrep.a019270
- Hainline, B., Turner, J. A., Caneiro, J. P., Stewart, M., & Lorimer Moseley, G. (2017). Pain in elite athletes-neurophysiological, biomechanical and psychosocial considerations: A narrative review. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 51(17), 1259-1264.
 https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2017-097890
- Hannibal, K. E., & Bishop, M. D. (2014). Chronic stress, cortisol dysfunction, and pain: A psychoneuroendocrine rationale for stress management in pain rehabilitation. *Physical Therapy*, 94(12), 1816-1825. https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20130597
- Hansen, K. E., Kesmodel, U. S., Baldursson, E. B., Schultz, R., & Forman, A. (2013). The influence of endometriosis-related symptoms on work life and work ability: A study of Danish endometriosis patients in employment. *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, 169(2), 331-339.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejogrb.2013.03.008
- He, W., Liu, X., Zhang, Y., & Guo, S. W. (2010, Dec). Generalized hyperalgesia in women with endometriosis and its resolution following a successful surgery. *Reproductive Sciences*, 17(12), 1099-1111. https://doi.org/10.1177/1933719110381927

- Healey, M., Ang, W. C., & Cheng, C. (2010, Dec). Surgical treatment of endometriosis: A prospective randomized double-blinded trial comparing excision and ablation. *Fertility and Sterility*, 94(7), 2536-2540. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2010.02.044
- Heather, A., Ogilvie, M., Beable, S., Coleman, L., Thorpe, H., Schofield, K., Sims, S., Milsom, S. R., & Hamilton, B. (2020). Prevalence of menstrual disorders and hormonal control use in elite female athletes in New Zealand. *Journal of the Endocrine Society*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1210/jendso/bvaa046.1650
- Hood, R. (2012). A critical realist model of complexity for interprofessional working. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 26(1), 6-12. https://doi.org/10.3109/13561820.2011.598640
- Hudson, M., Milne, M., Reynolds, P., Russell, K., & Smith, B. (2010). *Te Ara Tika: Guidelines for Māori research ethics: A framework for researchers and ethics committee members*.

 Health Research Council of New Zealand. https://www.hrc.govt.nz/resources/te-ara-tika-guidelines-maori-research-ethics-0
- Hudson, N., Culley, L., Law, C., Mitchell, H., Denny, E., & Raine-Fenning, N. (2016). 'We needed to change the mission statement of the marriage': Biographical disruptions, appraisals and revisions among couples living with endometriosis. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 38(5), 721-735. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.12392

- Huntington, A., & Gilmour, J. (2004). A life shaped by pain: Women and endometriosis. *Journal of Clinical Nursing 14*, 1124–1132. https://doi.org/0.1111/j.1365-2702.2005.01231.x
- Igolnikov, I., Gallagher, R. M., & Hainline, B. (2018). Sport-related injury and pain clissification. In *Handbook of Clinical Neurology* (pp. 423-430). Elsevier. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-63954-7.00039-2
- Jabr, F., & Mani, V. (2014). An unusual cause of abdominal pain in a male patient:

 Endometriosis. *Avicenna Journal of Medicine*, 4(4), 99-101.

 https://doi.org/10.4103/22310770.140660
- Jack, D., & Dill, D. (1992). The silencing the self scale: Schemas of intimacy associated with depression in women. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *16*(1), 97-106. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.1992.tb00242.x
- Janse de Jonge, X. A. (2003). Effects of the menstrual cycle on exercise performance. *Sports Medicine*, *33*(11), 833-851. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200333110-00004
- Jones, C. E. (2015). Wandering wombs and "female troubles": The hysterical origins, symptoms, and treatments of endometriosis. *Women's Studies*, 44(8), 1083-1113. https://doi.org/10.1080/00497878.2015.1078212

- Jones, G., Jenkinson, C., & Kennedy, S. (2004). The impact of endometriosis upon quality of life: A qualitative analysis. *Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, 25(2), 123-133. https://doi.org/10.1080/01674820400002279
- Jones, M., Andrews, A. K., & Ellis, J. (2007). Endometriosis in a Division II Collegiate

 Volleyball Athlete: A Case Study. *Athletic Therapy Today*, 12(5), 11-13.

 https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1123/att.12.5.11
- Keany, J. E. (2019). The sexual wellbeing of men whose partners experience painful intercourse due to endometriosis [Doctoral Dissseration, , University of Sydney]. Sydney Digital Theses (Open Access). https://hdl.handle.net/2123/22345
- Kleinsasser, A. M. (2000). Researchers, reflexivity, and good data: Writing to unlearn. *Theory into practice*, *39*(3), 155-162. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15430421tip3903_6
- Koninckx, P. R., Meuleman, C., Demeyere, S., Lesaffre, E., & Cornillie, F. J. (1991). Suggestive evidence that pelvic endometriosis is a progressive disease, whereas deeply infiltrating endometriosis is associated with pelvic pain. *Fertility and Sterility*, *55*(4), 759-765. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0015-0282(16)54244-7
- Kool, M. B., van Middendorp, H., Lumley, M. A., Bijlsma, J. W., & Geenen, R. (2013). Social support and invalidation by others contribute uniquely to the understanding of physical

- and mental health of patients with rheumatic diseases. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 18(1), 86-95. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105312436438
- Krebs, E., & Schoenbauer, K. V. (2020). Hysterics and heresy: Using dialogism to explore the problematics of endometriosis diagnosis. *Health Communication*, *35*(8), 1013-1022. https://doi.org/10.1080/10410236.2019.1606136
- Kristiansen, E., & Roberts, G. C. (2010). Young elite athletes and social support: Coping with competitive and organizational stress in "Olympic" competition. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 20(4), 686-695. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2009.00950.x
- Kubicek, B., Korunka, C., Hoonakker, P., & Raymo, J. M. (2010). Work and family characteristics as predictors of early retirement in married men and women. *Research on aging*, 32(4), 467-498. https://doi.org/10.1177/0164027510364120
- Kundu, S., Wildgrube, J., Schippert, C., Hillemanns, P., & Brandes, I. (2015). Supporting and inhibiting factors when coping with endometriosis from the patients' perspective.
 Geburtshilfe und Frauenheilkunde, 75(05), 462-469. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0035-1546052
- Lang, M. (2021). Routledge handbook of athlete welfare. Routledge Abingdon.

Leddy, M. H., Lambert, M. J., & Ogles, B. M. (1994). Psychological consequences of athletic injury among high-level competitors. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 65(4), 347-354. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.1994.10607639

Legard, R., Keegan, J., & Ward, K. (2003). In-depth Interviews (Vol. 6). Sage.

- Leung, D. Y., & Chung, B. P. (2019). Content analysis: Using critical realism to extend its utility. In *Handbook of research methods in health social sciences* (pp. 827-841). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-5251-4_102
- Maggiore, U. L. R., Bizzarri, N., Scala, C., Tafi, E., Siesto, G., Alessandri, F., & Ferrero, S.
 (2017). Symptomatic endometriosis of the posterior cul-de-sac is associated with impaired sleep quality, excessive daytime sleepiness and insomnia: A case—control study.
 European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology, 209, 39-43.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejogrb.2015.11.026
- Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D., & Guassora, A. D. (2016). Sample size in qualitative interview studies: Guided by information power. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1753-1760. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315617444
- Mankad, A., Gordon, S., & Wallman, K. (2009). Perceptions of emotional climate among injured athletes. *Journal of Clinical Sport Psychology*, *3*(1), 1-14.

- Markser, V. Z. (2011). Sport psychiatry and psychotherapy. Mental strains and disorders in professional sports. Challenge and answer to societal changes. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 261(2), 182-185. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00406-011-0239-x
- Martin, D., Timmins, K., Cowie, C., Alty, J., Mehta, R., Tang, A., & Varley, I. (2021). Injury incidence across the menstrual cycle in international footballers. *Frontiers in Sports and Active LIving*, 3(2), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fspor.2021.616999
- Martins, L., Paiva, J., Freitas, A., Miguel, L., Andrade, A., Neto, F., Bacha, A., Dalenogare, L., Menezes, W. V., Silva, A., Bolze, M. A., & Maia, F. (2014). Prevalence of pain and quality of life in high-performance athletes. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 48(7), 633-634. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2014-093494.199
- Matías-González, Y., Sánchez-Galarza, A. N., Flores-Caldera, I., & Rivera-Segarra, E. (2021).

 "Es que tú eres una changa": Stigma experiences among Latina women living with endometriosis. *Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics & Gynecology, 42*(1), 67-74.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/0167482X.2020.1822807
- Maxwell, J., & Mittapalli, K. (2010). Sage Handbook of Mixed Methods in Social & Behavioral Research. Sage.

Meigs, J. (1922). Endometrial hematomas of the ovary. *The Boston Medical and Surgical Journal*, 187(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejm192207061870101

Missmer, S. A., Chavarro, J. E., Malspeis, S., Bertone-Johnson, E. R., Hornstein, M. D., Spiegelman, D., Barbieri, R. L., Willett, W. C., & Hankinson, S. E. (2010). A prospective study of dietary fat consumption and endometriosis risk. *Human Reproduction*, 25(6), 1528-1535. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/deq044

Missmer, S. A., Tu, F. F., Agarwal, S. K., Chapron, C., Soliman, A. M., Chiuve, S., Eichner, S., Flores-Caldera, I., Horne, A. W., & Kimball, A. B. (2021). Impact of endometriosis on life-course potential: A narrative review. *International Journal of General Medicine*, 14, 9-25. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJGM.S261139

Molloy, A. (2005). Endometriosis: A New Zealand guide. Random House.

Montagna, P., & Chokroverty, S. (2012). Sleep Disorders: Part I. Elsevier.

- Moradi, M., Parker, M., Sneddon, A., Lopez, V., & Ellwood, D. (2014). Impact of endometriosis on women's lives: A qualitative study. *BMC Womens Health*, *14*, 123-126. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6874-14-123
- Nezhat, C., Nezhat, F., & Nezhat, C. (2011). Endometriosis: Ancient disease, ancient treatments. Fertility and Sterility, 98(6), 1-62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2012.08.001
- Nijs, J., Polli, A., Willaert, W., Malfliet, A., Huysmans, E., & Coppieters, I. (2019). Central sensitisation: Another label or useful diagnosis? *Drug and Therapeutics Bulletin*, 57(4), 60-63. https://doi.org/10.1136/dtb.2018.000035
- Noble, H., & Smith, J. (2015). Issues of validity and reliability in qualitative research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, *18*(2), 34-35. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2015-102054
- Norman, L. (2016). The impact of an "equal opportunities" ideological framework on coaches' knowledge and practice. *International Review for the Sociology of Sport*, *51*(8), 975-1004. https://doi.org/10.1177/1012690214565377
- Nouri, K., Ott, J., Krupitz, B., Huber, J. C., & Wenzl, R. (2010). Family incidence of endometriosis in first-, second-, and third-degree relatives: Case-control study.
 Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology, 8(1), Article 85. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7827-8-85

- Nunes, F., Ferreira, J., & Bahamondes, L. (2015). Pain threshold and sleep quality in women with endometriosis. *European Journal of Pain*, 19(1), 15-20. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejp.514
- Overton, C., & Park, C. (2010). Endometriosis. More on the missed disease. *BMJ*, 341, 2168-2169. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.c3727
- Parr, S. (2015). Integrating critical realist and feminist methodologies: Ethical and analytical dilemmas. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, *18*(2), 193-207. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2013.868572
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). Qualitative research & evaluation methods. Sage.
- Peter, S., & Park, L. (2018). Changing research methodology: Two case studies of critical realism informing social work doctoral research. *Aotearoa New Zealand Social Work*, 30(1), 65-70. https://doi.org/10.11157/anzswj-vol30iss1id426
- Peterson, C., Stone, D. M., Marsh, S. M., Schumacher, P. K., Tiesman, H. M., McIntosh, W. L., Lokey, C. N., Trudeau, A.-R. T., Bartholow, B., & Luo, F. (2018). Suicide rates by major occupational group—17 states, 2012 and 2015. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67(45), 1253-1260. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6745a1

- Peterson, C. M., Johnstone, E. B., Hammoud, A. O., Stanford, J. B., Varner, M. W., Kennedy, A., Chen, Z., Sun, L., Fujimoto, V. Y., Hediger, M. L., & Buck Louis, G. M. (2013). Risk factors associated with endometriosis: Importance of study population for characterizing disease in the ENDO Study. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 208(6), 451-451. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2013.02.040
- Pettersen, S. D., Aslaksen, P. M., & Pettersen, S. A. (2020). Pain processing in elite and high-level athletes compared to non-athletes. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, 1908-1909. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01908
- Pettersson, A., & Berterö, C. M. (2020). How women with endometriosis experience health care encounters. *Women's Health Reports*, 1(1), 529-542.

 https://doi.org/10.1089/whr.2020.0099
- Piazza, J. R., Charles, S. T., Sliwinski, M. J., Mogle, J., & Almeida, D. M. (2013, Feb). Affective reactivity to daily stressors and long-term risk of reporting a chronic physical health condition. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 45(1), 110-120.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s12160-012-9423-0
- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2009). Essentials of nursing research: Appraising evidence for nursing practice. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Price, J., & Shildrick, M. (1999). Feminist theory and the body: A reader. Taylor & Francis.

Rea, T., Giampaolino, P., Simeone, S., Pucciarelli, G., Alvaro, R., & Guillari, A. (2020). Living with endometriosis: A phenomenological study. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, *15*(1), 182-262. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482631.2020.1822621

Reblin, M., & Uchino, B. N. (2008). Social and emotional support and its implication for health.

*Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 21(2), 201-205.

https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.0b013e3282f3ad89

Reese, K., Reddy, S., & Rock, J. (1996). Endometriosis in an adolescent population: The Emory experience. *Journal of Pediatric and Adolescent Gynecology*, 9(3), 125-128. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1083-3188(96)70021-9

Riewald, S. (2008). Does the body mass index accurately reflect percent body fat in athletes? . Strength & Conditioning Journal, 30(1), 80-81.

https://doi.org/10.1519/SSC.0b013e318163bc23

Ross, W., Georgina, Y., Max, W., Keith, S., & Carly, M. (2020). Nobody says to you "come back in six months and we'll see how you're doing": A qualitative interview study exploring young adults' experiences of sport-related knee injury. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 21(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12891-020-03428-6

Rowlands, I., Hockey, R., Abbott, J., Montgomery, G., & Mishra, G. (2022). Longitudinal changes in employment following a diagnosis of endometriosis: Findings from an Australian cohort study. *Annals of Epidemiology*, 69, 1-8.

https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2021.10.005

Sampson, J. A. (1922). The life history of ovarian hematomas (hemorrhagic cysts) of endometrial (Müllerian) type. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 4(5), 451-456. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0002-9378(15)33061-1

Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., Burroughs, H., & Jinks, C. (2018). Saturation in qualitative research: Exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & Quantity*, 52(4), 1893-1907.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8

Sayer, A. (2010). Method in social science (2nd rev ed.). Routledge.

Scarry, E. (1987). The body in pain: The making and unmaking of the world. Oxford University Press.

Schwandt, T. A. (1997). Qualitative inquiry: A dictionary of terms. Sage Publications, Inc.

Seear, K. (2009). The third shift: Health, work and expertise among women with endometriosis. *Health Sociology Review, 18*(2), 194-206. https://doi.org/10.5172/hesr.18.2.194

- Sepulcri, R. d. P., & do Amaral, V. F. (2009). Depressive symptoms, anxiety, and quality of life in women with pelvic endometriosis. *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*, *142*(1), 53-56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejogrb.2008.09.003
- Shafrir, A. L., Farland, L. V., Shah, D. K., Harris, H. R., Kvaskoff, M., Zondervan, K., & Missmer, S. A. (2018). Risk for and consequences of endometriosis: A critical epidemiologic review. Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 51, 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2018.06.001
- Shildrick, M., & Price, J. (2017). Openings on the body: A critical introduction. In *Feminist theory and the body* (pp. 1-14). Routledge.
- Sims, S. T., & Heather, A. K. (2018). Myths and Methodologies: Reducing scientific design ambiguity in studies comparing sexes and/or menstrual cycle phases. *Experimental Physiology*, 103(10), 1309-1317. https://doi.org/10.1113/EP086797
- Sims-Schouten, W., Riley, S. C., & Willig, C. (2007). Critical realism in discourse analysis: A presentation of a systematic method of analysis using women's talk of motherhood, childcare and female employment as an example. *Theory & Psychology, 17*(1), 101-124. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959354307073153

- Smith, A. M. (1996). Psychological impact of injuries in athletes. *Sports Medicine*, 22(6), 391-405. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-199622060-00006
- Smith, A. M., & Milliner, E. K. (1994). Injured athletes and the risk of suicide. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 29(4), 337-341. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16558297
- Sourial, S., Tempest, N., & Hapangama, D. K. (2014). Theories on the pathogenesis of endometriosis. *International Journal of Reproductive Medicine*, 2014, 179-515. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/179515
- Timpka, T., Spreco, A., Dahlstrom, O., Jacobsson, J., Kowalski, J., Bargoria, V., Mountjoy, M., & Svedin, C. G. (2021). Suicidal thoughts (ideation) among elite athletics (track and field) athletes: Associations with sports participation, psychological resourcefulness and having been a victim of sexual and/or physical abuse. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 55(4), 198-205. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2019-101386
- Udry, E., Gould, D., Bridges, D., & Tuffey, S. (1997). People helping people? Examining the social ties of athletes coping with burnout and injury stress. *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 19(4), 368-395. https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.19.4.368
- Ueda, Y., Enomoto, T., Miyatake, T., Fujita, M., Yamamoto, R., Kanagawa, T., Shimizu, H., & Kimura, T. (2010). A retrospective analysis of ovarian endometriosis during pregnancy.
 Fertility and Sterility, 94(1), 78-84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2009.02.092

- Valle, R. F., & Sciarra, J. J. (2003). Endometriosis: Treatment strategies. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 997, 229-239. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1290.026
- Vercellini, P. (2015). Introduction: Management of endometriosis: Moving toward a problemoriented and patient-centered approach. *Fertility and Sterility*, 104(4), 761-763. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2015.09.004
- Viganò, P., Parazzini, F., Somigliana, E., & Vercellini, P. (2004, Apr). Endometriosis: epidemiology and aetiological factors. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, 18(2), 177-200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2004.01.007
- Von Rosen, P., Heijne, A., Frohm, A., Fridén, C., & Kottorp, A. (2018). High injury burden in elite adolescent athletes: A 52-week prospective study. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 53(3), 262-270. https://doi.org/10.4085/1062-6050-251-16
- WADA. (2021a). *Prohibited list*. Retrieved November 10 from https://www.wada-ama.org/en/content/what-is-prohibited
- WADA. (2021b). *Theraputic use exemption*. Retrieved November 20 from https://www.wada-ama.org/en/questions-answers/therapeutic-use-exemption-tue

- Wallace, L. S., Wexler, R. K., McDougle, L., Miser, W. F., & Haddox, J. D. (2014). Voices that may not otherwise be heard: A qualitative exploration into the perspectives of primary care patients living with chronic pain. *Journal of Pain Research*, 7, 291-299.
 https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR.S62317
- Wang, C. Y. (2017, Sep). Circadian rhythm, exercise, and heart. *Acta Cardiologica Sinica*, 33(5), 539-541. https://doi.org/10.6515/acs20170604a
- Watson, A. M. (2017). Sleep and athletic performance. *Current Sports Medicine Reports*, 16(6), 413-418. https://doi.org/10.1249/JSR.0000000000000018
- Watt, D. (2007). On becoming a qualitative researcher: The value of reflexivity. *Qualitative Report*, 12(1), 82-101. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2007.1645
- Whelan, E. (2007). 'No one agrees except for those of us who have it': Endometriosis patients as an epistemological community. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 29(7), 957-982. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9566.2007.01024.x
- Willig, C., & Rogers, W. S. (2017). The SAGE handbook of qualitative research in psychology.

 Sage.
- Wilson, F., Ng, L., O'Sullivan, K., Caneiro, J. P., O'Sullivan, P. P., Horgan, A., Thornton, J. S., Wilkie, K., & Timonen, V. (2021, Mar). 'You're the best liar in the world': A grounded

- theory study of rowing athletes' experience of low back pain. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 55(6), 327-335. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2020-102514
- Wiltshire, G. (2018). A case for critical realism in the pursuit of interdisciplinarity and impact.

 *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health, 10(5), 525-542.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2018.1467482
- Witkowski, G. (2017). The effect of emotionally validating and invalidating responses on emotional self-efficacy [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University]. Walden Dissertation and Doctoral Studies. https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/3646
- Wright, J., Lotfallah, H., Jones, K., & Lovell, D. (2005, Jun). A randomized trial of excision versus ablation for mild endometriosis. *Fertility and Sterility*, 83(6), 1830-1836. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2004.11.066
- Wullschleger, M. F., Imboden, S., Wanner, J., & Mueller, M. D. (2015, Mar). Minimally invasive surgery when treating endometriosis has a positive effect on health and on quality of work life of affected women. *Human Reproduction*, 30(3), 553-557. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/deu356
- Xanthopoulos, M. S., Benton, T., Lewis, J., Case, J. A., & Master, C. L. (2020). Mental health in the young athlete. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 22(11), Article 63. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-020-01185-w

- Xu, X., Ruan, X., & Rabe, T. (2021, 2021/06/01/). Intrauterine contraception and menstrual bleeding. *Global Health Journal*, 5(2), 66-69.

 https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.glohj.2021.05.002
- Young, K., Fisher, J., & Kirkman, M. (2015). Women's experiences of endometriosis: A systematic review and synthesis of qualitative research. *Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care*, 41(3), 225-234. https://doi.org/10.1136/jfprhc-2013-100853
- Young, K., Fisher, J., & Kirkman, M. (2019). "Do mad people get endo or does endo make you mad?": Clinicians' discursive constructions of medicine and women with endometriosis.

 Feminism & Psychology, 29(3), 337-356. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959353518815704
- Young, K., Fisher, J., & Kirkman, M. (2020). Partners instead of patients: Women negotiating power and knowledge within medical encounters for endometriosis. *Feminism & Psychology*, 30(1), 22-41. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959353519826170
- Zheng, P., Zhang, W., Leng, J., & Lang, J. (2019). Research on central sensitization of endometriosis-associated pain: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Pain Research*, 12, 1447–1456. https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR.S197667

Appendices

Appendix A: Advertisements

1. Facebook Advertisement:

Massey University

Athletes with Endometriosis

Research

If you are an athlete and:

- Have been diagnosed with endometriosis
- Are over the age of 18
- Have competed at a national or international level in your sport

You are invited to take part in this study, which involves an interview.

For more information or to take part, please contact:

Email: kirstie.klingenberg.1@uni.massey.ac.nz

MASSEY UNIVERSITY MASTER'S THESIS

This project has been reviewed and approved by the Massey University
Human Ethics Committee: Northern, Application NOR 21/46. If you have any
concerns about the conduct of this research, please contact A/Prof Fiona Te
Momo, Chair, Massey University Human Ethics Committee: Northern,
telephone 09 414 0800, x 43347, email humanethicsnorth@massey.ac.nz.

2. Instagram Advertisement

Massey University

Athletes with Endometriosis

Research

Are you an athlete with endometriosis over the age of 18 willing to take part in research? Swipe across:

Email: kirstie klingenberg 1@uni massev.ac.nz

THE IMPACT OF ENDOMETRIOSIS ON FEMALE
ATHLETES' LIVES AND WELLBEING:
A QUALITATIVE STUDY
MASSEY UNIVERSITY MASTER'S THESIS

If you are an athlete and:

- Have been diagnosed with endometriosis
- Are over the age of 18
- Have competed at a national or international level in your sport

You are invited to take part in this study, which involves an interview.

For more information or to take part, please contact:

Email: kirstie.klingenberg.1@uni.massey.ac.nz

This project has been reviewed and approved by the Massey University Human Ethics Committee: Northern, Application NOR 21/46. If you have any concerns about the conduct of this research, please contact A/Prof Fiona Te Momo, Chair, Massey University Human Ethics Committee: Northern, telephone 09 414 0800, x 43347, email humanethicsnorth@massey.ac.nz.

Appendix B: Consent and Transcript Release Form

I have read, or have had read to me, and I understand the Information Sheet that I received by email.
I have had the details of the study explained to me, any questions I had have been answered to my satisfaction, and I understand that I may ask further questions at any time. I have been given sufficient time to consider whether to participate in this study and I understand participation is voluntary and that I may withdraw from the study up until two weeks after signing the transcript release form.
I agree to the interview being sound recorded.
I agree to participate in this study under the conditions set out in the Information Sheet.
I consent
I do not consent, I do not wish to participate
I wish to have my recordings returned to me
Yes
No
Please type full name
Please sign:
× SIGN HERE
clear

The Impact of Endometriosis on Female Athletes' Lives and Wellbeing: A Qualitative Study

Appendix C: Information Sheet



The Impact of Endometriosis on Female Athletes' Lives and Wellbeing: A Qualitative Study

INFORMATION SHEET

Researcher

My name is Kirstie Klingenberg, and I am a master's student at Massey University. I am also a professional track cyclist who has endometriosis and am very interested in how endometriosis effects athletes I am an athlete who has endometriosis and I am interested in the experiences of other athletes. That have endometriosis as well. I am undertaking this project for my thesis. My supervisor is Dr Andrea LaMarre, lecturer in critical health psychology at Massey University.

Aim

Research shows that endometriosis has an impact the quality of life of women in areas like social wellbeing, health, self-esteem and productivity. Additionally, endometriosis can impact fertility, sexuality and personal relationships. In this study I aim to explore the effect of endometriosis on wellbeing and lives of athletes. I hope that this study will lead to additional research in the area and hopefully better outcomes for those effected.

Your participation in this research project is entirely voluntary. If you do agree to participate, you can withdraw from the research project without comment or penalty. You can withdraw anytime during the interview. If you withdraw within 2 weeks after your interview, on request any identifiable information already obtained from you will be destroyed.

Participant Identification and Recruitment

I am reaching out to you as I think you may be interested in taking part in my study.

To be included in this study you need to:

- Have been diagnosed with endometriosis
- Be over the age of 18
- Be an athlete who has competed in national or international competitions.

I am looking for approximately 7-10 participants will be included; this will allow me to understand stories in depth, rather than looking to make broad-sweeping generalizations.

If you decide to participate, you will be asked to take part in an online (Zoom) or in person interview, where you will be asked a set of questions regarding experience with

endometriosis. This will take approximately **60 to 90 minutes** of your time and it will be audio-recorded for analysis.

As a thanks for your time, you will receive an honorarium in the form of a \$40 NZD gift card for Countdown or local supermarket voucher if you are not in New Zealand.

Discomforts, risks and benefits.

Partaking in this interview may bring up negative thoughts or feelings associated with your experiences of having endometriosis. If at any time you wish to discontinue, including during the interview, you may. You can also choose to not answer particular questions that cause you distress or that you do not wish to answer. If any distress arises for you during or after the interview, we have provided a list of resources below that we invite you to reach out to:

There are no direct benefits to participating, but the results of the study may help to deepen understandings of athletes' experiences of endometriosis and hopefully encourage further research in the area.

[the following section will be tailored to the region of the participant]

Distress lines:

LIFELINE: 0800 543 354

NEED TO TALK? Call or text 1737 SAMARITANS: 0800 726 666

DEPRESSION HELPLINE: 0800 111 757

mentalhealth.org.nz

Data Management

The interview recording will be transcribed by the researcher. The transcriptions will be analysed using thematic analysis and key themes will be discussed in relation to the research question.

Following the analysis of the interview you will have the opportunity to view the interview transcript and respond if you feel corrections are required or if clarification is necessary.

You will have the opportunity to choose a pseudonym (fake name), which will be used to identify you instead of your real name in any write ups.

Additionally you will be given the opportunity to check any specific quotes that have been selected to be included in the final study and potentially in publications.

If you do not respond within two weeks of these emails, I will assume that you do not wish to make changes.

Finally you will receive a summary of the research results at the completion of the study.

Audio recordings and transcripts will be securely stored on a password protected computer for up to five years before being destroyed.

Participant's Rights

You are under no obligation to accept this invitation.

If you decide to participate, you have the right to:

- decline to answer any particular question;
- withdraw from the study up until two weeks following signing the transcript release form
- ask any questions about the study at any time before or during participation;
- provide information on the understanding that your name will not be used unless you give permission to the researcher
- be given access to a summary of the project findings when it is concluded.
- ask for the recorder to be turned off at any time during the interview.

Project Contacts

Researcher: Kirstie Klingenberg Contact: kirstiekberg@gmail.com

Supervisor: Andrea LaMarre

Contact: A.LaMarre@massey.ac.nz

Please contact the researcher or supervisor if you have any questions.

This project has been reviewed and approved by the Massey University Human Ethics Committee: Northern, Application __/_ (insert application number). If you have any concerns about the conduct of this research, please contact Dr Fiona Te Momo, Chair, Massey University Human Ethics Committee: Northern, telephone 09 414 0800 x 43347, email humanethicsnorth@massey.ac.nz.

Appendix D: Interview Guide

Semi- Structured Interview Guide for Master's Thesis Study: The Impact of Endometriosis on Female Athletes' Lives and Wellbeing: A Qualitative Study

Background Information: General

Why were you drawn to the research/why were you interested in participating

How old are you?

What sport do you compete in?

How long have you been competing?

What is your proudest achievement in your sport?

Why did you choose your sport?

How long do you plan to continue in your sport?

Background info: endometriosis

What have your main symptoms been?

- If pain, is it debilitating? eg. Can't train or compete

Can you tell me about your journey to diagnosis?

- What were some of your symptoms?
- When did you decide to reach out for medical help? What was the path to diagnosis like?
- Did you encounter any barriers to treatment?
- How did you feel when you were diagnosed?

What treatments, interventions or medications have you tried?

- What kind of surgery have you had?
- Was it helpful?
- Did you experience relief?

Were you satisfied with your treatment?

- Was there another treatment you wanted to get that you didn't have access to?

Sport

Has endometriosis affected your life as an athlete?

- If so, how so?
 - Prompts:
 - o Selectability
 - o Pay
 - o Relationships with other athletes
 - o Relationships with staff
 - o Willingness to continue competing.
 - What effects do your symptoms have on your sport?

Has endometriosis affected your wellbeing as an athlete?

If so, how so?

Prompts:

- Happiness
- o Connection
- Sense of purpose
- o Physical health
- o Emotions
- o Stress
- o Sense of security

Future

How do you think your life athlete might be affected by endometriosis in the future?

Is there anything I haven't asked you that you hoped we would talk about today or that you wanted to share?

If you were to give yourself advice as a young athlete with endometriosis, what would it be?

Appendix E: Ethical Approval Letter



18/08/2021

Dear: Kirstie Klingenberg

Re: Ethics Application - NOR 21/46 - The Impact of Endometriosis on Female Athletes' Lives and Wellbeing: A Qualitative Study

Thank you for the above application that was considered by the Massey University Human Ethics Committee:

Human Ethics Northern Committee at their meeting held on **Thursday, 24 June 2021**On behalf of the Committee I am pleased to advise you that the ethics of your application are approved.

Approval is for three years. If this project has not been completed within three years from the date of this letter, reapproval must be requested.

If the nature, content, location, procedures or personnel of your approved application change, please advise the Secretary of the Committee.

Yours sincerely

Professor Craig Johnson Chair, Human Ethics Chairs' Committee and Director (Research Ethics)

Research Ethics Office, Research and Enterprise

Massey University, Private Bag 11 222, Palmerston North, 4442, New Zealand T 06 951 6841; 06 95106840 E humanethics@massey.ac.nz; animalethics@massey.ac.nz; gtc@massey.ac.nz

Report Parameters: Application code

NOR 21/46